

Draft Antifouling Paints in Washington State: Third Report to the Legislature

Hazardous Waste & Toxics Reduction Program

Washington State Department of Ecology Olympia, Washington

November 2023, Publication 23-04-057



Publication Information

This document is available on the Department of Ecology's website at: <u>https://apps.ecology.wa.gov/publications/SummaryPages/2304057.html</u>.

Cover photo credit

• Standard Ecology image, 2019

Contact Information

Hazardous Waste & Toxics Reduction Program

P.O. Box 47600 Olympia, WA 98504-7600 Phone: 360-407-6700 **Website:** Washington State Department of Ecology¹

ADA Accessibility

The Department of Ecology is committed to providing people with disabilities access to information and services by meeting or exceeding the requirements of the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA), Section 504 and 508 of the Rehabilitation Act, and Washington State Policy #188.

To request an ADA accommodation, contact Ecology by phone at 360-407-6700 or email at <u>hwtrpubs@ecy.wa.gov</u>. For Washington Relay Service or TTY call 711 or 877-833-6341. Visit <u>Ecology's website²</u> for more information.

¹ www.ecology.wa.gov/contact

² www.ecology.wa.gov/accessibility

Draft Antifouling Paints in Washington State: Third Report to the Legislature

Pursuant to RCW 70A.445.020

Hazardous Waste & Toxics Reduction Program

Washington State Department of Ecology Olympia, Washington

November 2023 | Publication 23-04-057



Department of Ecology's Regional Offices



Map of Counties Served

Region	Counties served	Mailing Address	Phone		
Southwest	Clallam, Clark, Cowlitz, Grays Harbor, Jefferson, Mason, Lewis, Pacific, Pierce, Skamania, Thurston, Wahkiakum	PO Box 47775 Olympia, WA 98504	360-407-6300		
Northwest	Island, King, Kitsap, San Juan, Skagit, Snohomish, Whatcom	PO Box 330316 Shoreline, WA 98133	206-594-0000		
Central	Benton, Chelan, Douglas, Kittitas, Klickitat, Okanogan, Yakima	1250 W Alder St Union Gap, WA 98903	509-575-2490		
Eastern	Adams, Asotin, Columbia, Ferry, Franklin, Garfield, Grant, Lincoln, Pend Oreille, Spokane, Stevens, Walla Walla, Whitman	4601 N Monroe Spokane, WA 99205	509-329-3400		
Headquarters	Across Washington	PO Box 46700 Olympia, WA 98504	360-407-6000		

Table of Contents

Executive Summary	. 1
Antifouling Paints in Washington State Legislative directive Background Our scope and approach for this study	.3 .3 .4 .6
Criteria for Safer Antifouling Chemicals Definition Scope Approach Modifications and special considerations	. 8 . 8 . 9 10
Review of Antifouling Paints and Ingredients Biocidal ingredients Non-biocidal alternative paints Other alternatives Feasibility of best management practices	14 14 20 22 23
Performance Testing of Antifouling Paints Introduction Study design Six-month preliminary results Final results	25 25 25 26 28
Conclusions	29
References	31
Appendix A: Performance Testing Preliminary Results Introduction Materials and Methods Results Conclusions Acknowledgments References	41 41 44 61 61 62
Appendix B: Acronyms and Abbreviations	63

List of Tables

Figures

Figure 1: Overview of the general process used to determine whether alternatives are safer(Ecology, 2021)
Figure 2: Racks with panels mounted (from various test locations) prior to flooding, with the pier image from the Gig Harbor test site in the center
Figure 3: SeaVoyage [®] (control) – from Port Orchard, Gig Harbor, Anacortes, and Seattle (left to right)
Figure 4 : Hydrocoat [®] ECO – from Port Orchard, Gig Harbor, Anacortes, and Seattle (left to right)
Figure 5: ECO-HRT [®] – from Port Orchard, Gig Harbor, Anacortes, and Seattle (left to right) 48
Figure 6: Micron CF– from Port Orchard, Gig Harbor, Anacortes, and Seattle (left to right) 49
Figure 7: Pacifia Plus – from Port Orchard, Gig Harbor, Anacortes, and Seattle (left to right) 49
Figure 8: Smart Solution – from Port Orchard, Gig Harbor, Anacortes, and Seattle (left to right).
Figure 9 : Shelter Island Plus™ – from Port Orchard, Gig Harbor, Anacortes, and Seattle (left to right)
Figure 10: EP-ZO – from Port Orchard, Gig Harbor, Anacortes, and Seattle (left to right) 50
Figure 11: SN-1 – from Port Orchard, Gig Harbor, Anacortes, and Seattle (left to right)
Figure 12: EP-2000 – from Port Orchard, Gig Harbor, Anacortes, and Seattle (from left to right). 50
Figure 13: Intersleek [®] 1100 SR – from Port Orchard, Gig Harbor, Anacortes, and Seattle (left to right)
Figure 14: Propspeed [®] – from Port Orchard, Gig Harbor, Anacortes, and Seattle (left to right). 51
Figure 15: CUKOTE – from Port Orchard, Gig Harbor, Anacortes, and Seattle (left to right) 51
Figure 16: AF 33 – from Port Orchard, Gig Harbor, Anacortes, and Seattle (left to right)
Figure 17: Sharkskin [™] from Port Orchard, Gig Harbor, Anacortes, and Seattle (left to right). 51
Figure 18: PCA Gold from Port Orchard, Gig Harbor, Anacortes, and Seattle (left to right) 52

Figure 19: Micron [®] CSC* from Port Orchard, Gig Harbor, Anacortes, and Seattle (left to right). 52
Figure 20: Fiberglass Bottomkote [®] NT – from Port Orchard, Gig Harbor, Anacortes, and Seattle (left to right)
Figure 21: Interspeed 640 from Port Orchard, Gig Harbor, Anacortes, and Seattle (left to right)

Tables

Table 1: Hazard endpoint and data requirement. 11
Table 2 : A list of target organisms for antifouling chemicals. 12
Table 3 : GreenScreen [®] for Safer Chemicals summary hazard tables for biocides. 18
Table 4: Characteristics and nature of antifouling paints used in performance testing
Table 5: Temperature, pH, conductivity and DO of ocean and lake water on test sites inFebruary 2023.45
Table 6 : Temperature, pH, conductivity and DO of ocean and lake water on test sites in March2023.45
Table 7: Temperature, pH, conductivity and DO of ocean and lake water on test sites in April2023.45
Table 8 : Temperature, pH, conductivity and DO of ocean and lake water on test sites in May2023.45
Table 9 : Temperature, pH, conductivity and DO of ocean and lake water on test sites in June2023.46
Table 10: Temperature, pH, conductivity and DO of ocean and lake water on test sites in July2023.46
Table 11: Temperature, pH, conductivity and DO of ocean and lake water on test sites in August2023.46
Table 12: Mean final thickness (T) of paint system on each panel before flooding (Jan 2023) atPort Orchard site
Table 13: Mean final thickness (T) of paint system on each panel before flooding (Jan 2023) atGig Harbor site.47

Table 14: Mean final thickness (T) of the paint system on each panel before flooding (Jan 2023 at Seattle (west) site.	3) 47
Table 15: Mean final thickness (T) of the paint system on each panel before flooding (Jan 2023 at Anacortes site.	s) 47
Table 16: Mean fouling and ratings of antifouling paints from three ocean water locations.	53
Table 17: Reporting fouling and ratings of antifouling paints from the lake water location	58
Table 18: Acronyms, abbreviations, and definitions	63

Executive Summary

Boats moored in marinas and other waterbodies provide a suitable surface for organisms to attach and grow. The undesirable accumulation of organisms, including algae and barnacles, is known as marine fouling.

Marine fouling can degrade boat hulls, reduce fuel efficiency, and help spread invasive species. To prevent these effects, recreational boaters use antifouling paints on boat hulls to either prevent fouling organisms from attaching or make it easier for them to dislodge. However, antifouling paints usually rely on biocides and other toxic chemicals to work.

Copper-based hull paint has been the most popular antifouling biocide additive in the market since the 1980s. Ecology's earlier work found that copper can impact water quality and marine organisms including salmon. Washington State has concerns about the release of copper and other toxic chemicals into the aquatic environment.

In 2011, the Washington State Legislature passed legislation to phase out the use of copperbased antifouling paints. Ecology conducted two surveys in 2017 and 2019 to investigate the availability and environmental impact of alternative antifouling products. Both reviews concluded that some non-copper alternatives might be more harmful to the environment than the copper-based paints. As a result, the Legislature delayed the ban on copper-based paints in both 2018 and 2020. In 2020, Ecology was directed to continue searching for safer and effective alternatives to copper.

This report summarizes the results of Ecology's review as directed by the Legislature. It consists of a scientific review of biocidal and non-biocidal paints and ingredients. It focuses on new scientific information that recently became available. In this report, we define what could be considered as safer, effective, feasible, reasonable, and readily available, respectively. In particular, we developed hazard-based criteria to determine whether chemicals are safer or not.

During our review of biocidal ingredients, we found non-copper antifouling biocides registered for use in the Washington State have remained essentially unchanged since our last review in 2019. Based on the new scientific information reviewed, Ecology concluded that Tralopyril/Econea and zinc pyrithione are not safer replacements to copper. DCOIT is a safer chemical to copper based on our current knowledge, but we lack sufficient data to conclude the effectiveness.

We reviewed research and studies related to non-biocidal paints, which are still in early development. Non-biocidal paints are emerging products designed for commercial vessels. Very limited products are available for recreational boats now. Currently available information suggests that non-biocidal paints primarily use silicone polymers or fluorinated chemicals, which may pose their own hazards. Most of the needed scientific information on environmental impacts is still not yet available.

At this time, Ecology is not able to determine "that safer and effective alternatives to copperbased antifouling paints are feasible, reasonable, and readily available" pursuant to RCW 70A.445.020. As a result, the potential restrictions on copper-based paints in RCW 70A.445.020(3)(a) -(c) will not take effect and Ecology will conduct a second review of relevant studies and information. A follow-up report will be submitted to the Legislature by June 30, 2029.

Antifouling Paints in Washington State

Legislative directive

RCW 70A.445.020 directs Ecology to conduct the following work:

(1) The department will conduct a review of information about antifouling paints and ingredients, including information received from manufacturers and others pursuant to this chapter; information on the feasibility of best management practices and nonbiocidal antifouling alternatives; and any additional scientific or technical information and studies it determines are relevant to that review.

(2) The department must submit a report to the legislature summarizing its findings no later than June 30, 2024. Prior to submitting the report to the legislature, the department will conduct a public comment process to obtain expertise, input, and a review of the department's proposed determinations by relevant stakeholders and other interested parties. The input received from the public comment process must be considered before finalizing the report.

This report is submitted to fulfill the above requirements.

Legislative history

Washington State has a long legislative history concerning copper antifouling paint. In 2011, due to concerns about copper's potentially adverse impact on salmon, the <u>Antifouling Paints</u> <u>Law</u>³ was enacted. The law restricted the use of copper-based antifouling paint for recreational vessels starting in 2018. The law also directed Ecology to survey types of antifouling paints sold in Washington to study how antifouling paints affect marine life, water quality, and report the findings to the Legislature. In 2017, Ecology's report focused on available non-copper antifouling paints and showed that the use of biocidal alternatives to copper might have more significant environmental impacts (Ecology, 2017).

In 2018, the Washington Legislature delayed the implementation of the ban until 2021 and directed Ecology to conduct further studies about the environmental impacts of antifouling paints and their ingredients, as well as explore safer alternatives to copper-based antifouling paints. In response, Ecology performed a modeling study on Washington marinas and reviewed applicable scientific publications. The follow-up report, completed in 2019, found that non-copper antifouling paints may pose a greater threat to the environment than copper-based paints (Ecology, 2019).

In 2020, the Legislature amended the existing law in response to Ecology's 2019 report and recommendations. The 2020 legislation adopted new restrictions on the use of an antifouling ingredient called Cybutryne and directed Ecology to continue reviewing relevant information about antifouling paints and ingredients.

³ https://apps.leg.wa.gov/rcw/default.aspx?cite=70A.445

Background

When structures are immersed in the marine environment, they are subjected to various organisms that live in those waters. As these microorganisms (such as bacteria, diatoms, and algae spores) attach and settle, they create a slimy living layer, which provides a suitable environment for larger organisms to attach and grow. This natural phenomenon is known as marine fouling.

Over time, the accumulation of marine organisms leads to the formation of thick, rough, and irregular coatings on surfaces. When it happens on boat hulls, marine fouling can cause surface degradation, increased roughness, and higher fuel consumption, which is a major economic concern. If the aquatic species is invasive or non-native, recreational boaters can inadvertently spread the species to new locations.

To prevent fouling, boat owners use hull paints divided into two main categories: biocidal and non-biocidal paints. Biocidal paints have pesticides and other toxic chemicals to either prevent fouling organisms from attaching or to slow down their growth. Copper is the most used biocide in paint. Non-biocidal paints work by creating an ultra-smooth or durable hard surface that is easy to clean.

Copper

Copper has been the dominant active ingredient in antifouling paints since the phase out of tributyltin (TBT). Copper effectively kills many different types of fouling organisms. Copperbased hull paints generally rely on the leaching of copper to create an effective dose. However, as a result of long-term use in overloaded area, elevated copper concentrations can occur in confined waters such as marinas. The maintenance on hulls can vary from pressure washing, sanding, grinding, or scraping to painting. During these processes, copper from antifouling paints may enter stormwater runoff.

Elevated copper in marine environments can cause acute toxicity such as mortality of aquatic species. Chronic exposure to copper can lead to adverse effects on survival, growth, reproduction as well as alterations of brain function, enzyme activity, blood chemistry, and metabolism (US EPA, 2023).

There are federal and state regulations on copper antifouling paints. Copper-based antifouling ingredients are regulated pesticides by the Washington State Department of Agriculture (WSDA) and the United States Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) under authority from the Federal Insecticide, Fungicide, and Rodenticide Act (FIFRA). Starting in 2019, EPA adopted a "maximum allowable leach rate" for antifouling paints that contain copper. These paints may not release more than 9.5 µg of copper per cm² of painted surface per day, or else they do not qualify for registration under FIFRA (US EPA, 2018).

In Washington, boatyards monitor copper and zinc releases to stormwater runoff as a requirement under the Boatyard General Permit. In the 2022 re-issuance of this permit, the maximum daily benchmark value for total copper decreased from 147 ug/L to 44 ug/L in

stormwater runoff discharged to marine surface waters of the state. Copper is listed as a <u>Chemical of Concern</u>⁴ in Puget Sound.

Biocidal paints

Biocidal paints usually contain one or more chemically active ingredients. The ingredients, known as biocides, can repel marine organisms, inhibit their growth, or limit their settlement. Most coatings contain an inorganic copper-based primary biocide, such as cuprous oxide, together with one or more organic booster biocides or co-biocides (Paz-Villarraga et al. 2022).

In the U.S. and Washington State, all biocidal paints are registered with the U.S. EPA and WSDA. The pesticide registration information in Washington is available to the public through the Washington State University's Pesticide Information Center Online Database (PICOL).⁵

A review of the PICOL database confirms that copper-based biocides are in 73 out of 87 registered products.⁶ The forms of copper are dominantly cuprous oxide, followed by cupric oxide, copper pyrithione, and cuprous thiocyanate. Copper-free biocidal ingredients registered for use in Washington State are limited to Tralopyril, zinc pyrithione, and DCOIT (Dichlorooctylisothiazolinone).

In addition to biocides, antifouling paints usually use other compounds in the formulations. The quantitative composition is summarized as follows (Watermann et al., 2019).

- Matrix or polymeric binder (20–30%)
- Core Biocides (15–40%)
- Co- or Booster Biocides (4–5%)
- Erosion Additives like zinc oxide (5–15%)
- Pigments (3–4%)
- Plasticizers (2–5%)
- Catalysts (0.5–2%)
- Solvents (15–20%)

Regardless of whether copper is the sole active ingredient or used in conjunction with other biocidal ingredients, the amount of copper released into the water from these paints is limited by the "maximum allowable leach rate."

Non-biocidal paints

In response to increasing concerns and regulatory pressures related to biocides, the paint manufacturing industry is actively conducting research to develop effective copper-free and biocide-free antifouling paints. Non-biocidal paints contain silicone, ceramic, or epoxy material. These paints are categorized into three types based on their working mechanisms:

⁴ https://ecology.wa.gov/Water-Shorelines/Puget-Sound/Issues-problems/Toxic-chemicals

⁵ https://picol.cahnrs.wsu.edu/Search/Quick

⁶ Registration information may change over time. This data only reflects a snapshot of registration information obtained from PICOL in August 2023.

- Foul release coatings (FRCs): Foul release coatings are the leading market alternatives to traditional biocidal coatings. They create a smooth surface that does not dissolve in water. FRCs work by preventing the attachment of fouling organism through physical rather than chemical action. These coatings have either silicone elastomer (PDMS), fluoropolymers, or a combination of the two, to create non-stick properties (Hu et al., 2020). Since fouling organisms are weakly attached to hulls, they can be removed by the force of the water during cleaning or navigation (Ciriminna et al., 2015; Lagerström et al., 2022).
- **Biocide-free self-polishing coatings (SPCs)**: This type of paint is water soluble and ablative, meaning it slowly melts away, like a bar of soap. It uses a combination of chemical action (such as hydrolysis) and mechanical action (for example, movement) to regenerate a new and smooth surface. During navigation, the coating goes through a progressive thinning process and continuously releases the upper layer to which organisms can attach themselves (Lagerström et al., 2022).
- Hard surface treated composite coating: Hard coatings are made of durable materials that are resistant to aggressive cleaning, such as epoxies, polyesters, vinyl esters, or ceramic-epoxy compounds. These materials don't have direct antifouling functions but can be used in combination with heavy washing. It requires routine and timely cleaning, to prevent fouling build-up (Venettacci et al., 2023).

Even though a few soft paints including FRCs and SPCs are commercially available, they are primarily developed for commercial vessels and propellers rather than recreational boats.

Our scope and approach for this study

In developing this report, Ecology was directed by the Legislature to collect, review, and summarize available and relevant information about antifouling paints and ingredients.

- We limited the review to antifouling paints and ingredients that can potentially be used on recreational vessels working in marine conditions.
- We relied on sources of information including peer-reviewed scientific studies, chemical assessments, government publications, and other published technical documents.
- We focused on studies or publications that discuss the efficacy of antifouling paints, the bioavailability and toxicity effects of ingredients, environmental impacts, alternative assessments, risk assessments, and best management practices for antifouling.
- Our review is limited to scientific evidence that became available since the completion of Ecology's 2019 report.

As a follow-up to Ecology's two earlier efforts, this report focuses on new and updated scientific evidence. Ecology did not intend to summarize the findings from every study we reviewed. Instead, we extract and present only the most valuable information that may help in making informed decisions or charting the path forward toward identifying the best antifouling solution.

In the continuing search for alternatives to copper-based paints, we consider reducing hazards and achieving desirable performance as the current top priorities. The Legislature directed

Ecology to determine whether safer and effective alternative chemicals to copper are feasible, reasonable, and readily available but did not provide statutory definitions. We used definitions from alternative assessment guide and other programs like Safer Products for Washington to help define parameters. The Safer Products for Washington program identifies the products that are significant sources of high-priority chemicals and make regulatory determinations to reduce them. It is a separate program from the antifouling project but has established methods in identifying safer alternatives.

Safer antifouling chemicals are less hazardous to non-target species, less persistent and less bioaccumulative, and release fewer toxic chemicals into the environment. It is important to acknowledge that biocidal paints are designed to kill or harm target species. This primary function of antifouling ingredients makes them hard to be recognized as a "safe" chemical in standard hazard assessment and certification standards. Based on these considerations, we developed criteria for what constitutes a "safer" antifouling alternative based on earlier Ecology work under the Safer Products for Washington program. We include it in this report as a guidance for future searches for safer antifouling ingredients.

We also draw on methods developed for Safer Products for Washington to define **feasible** and **readily available**, which are based on the Interstate Chemicals Clearinghouse's Alternatives Assessment Guide v1.1. Using this method, feasible and available alternatives are those alternatives that are already used to provide the same or similar antifouling function as copper boat paint. Feasible and available alternatives can also be alternatives that are offered for sale to prevent fouling at a price that is close to the price of current paints.

Effectivity and reasonableness have not been used as metrics in other alternatives assessments that we have produced but can be thought of as slightly more stringent versions of feasibility and availability.

Effective alternatives, on a product level, can provide antifouling function in cold water and have a reasonable product lifetime. Most available product test data we identified were performed in warm-water locations. To understand the efficacy of antifouling paints in Washington State, we collaborated with a research team at Washington State University and conducted a performance field test of already available paint alternatives. The performance test uses industry standard method and rate each product with a score based on fouling coverage and types of fouling (ASTM, 2020). The research team compares the performance score with the control product and copper-based paints to assess the effectiveness.

We define **reasonable** alternatives as those that can be easily adopted by many applicators. These alternatives will already be relatively available within the market or can become readily available to meet demand. Additionally, the alternative should be generally applicable to recreational boats made from different materials, or there should be sufficient distinct alternatives such that there is at least one safer, feasible, available, and effective alternative for all styles of recreational boat.

Criteria for Safer Antifouling Chemicals

Definition

Antifouling boat paints containing active ingredients may release harmful chemicals into the aquatic environment, causing contamination of wildlife and environmental resources. However, we have limited tools to differentiate those ingredients and identify safer alternatives based on their negative impacts on the environment or humans. <u>Chapter 70A.445 RCW</u>⁷ requires Ecology to conduct a review of information to search for safer and effective alternatives to copper-based antifouling paints used on recreational vessels.

To establish a standard approach for future assessment, we developed a hazard-based criteria for "safer" based on the framework created for the Safer Products for Washington program, under <u>Chapter 70A.350 RCW</u>.⁸ This criteria is based on the Safer Products for Washington minimum and additional criteria for "safer," tailored to address the specific challenges posed by a product that is inherently and purposefully toxic. When new chemicals become available in the market, we can use this criteria as a starting point to determine whether it's safer or not.

As noted above, antifouling chemicals are biocides regulated under the federal and state law. These regulations require review of the major risks to people or the environment during the registration process.

The antifouling paint law does not provide a definition for "safer." Generally, we define "safer" as, "Less hazardous to the humans or the environment than the existing chemical or process," just as we do under the Safer Products for Washington program. Antifouling chemicals are considered "safer" when they:

- Are less hazardous to non-target species.
- Are less persistent and less bioaccumulative.
- Release fewer toxic chemicals into the environment.

Scope

This safer criteria specifically focuses on alternative chemicals that provide the antifouling function. Only active ingredients supplying antifouling functions are considered, as it is assumed that paint formulations will be similar except for these ingredients. Inactive ingredients like solvents, plasticizers, or catalysts were not considered. This document is intended to serve as guidance for the comparative assessment of antifouling chemicals used in boat paints. Use of this approach towards inactive chemicals, chemicals with other functions, or chemicals used in structures other than boat hulls is not within the scope of this review.

⁷ https://apps.leg.wa.gov/rcw/default.aspx?cite=70A.445

⁸ https://apps.leg.wa.gov/rcw/default.aspx?cite=70A.445

We acknowledge that regulatory requirements may evolve, and new toxicological information and scientific evidence may emerge over time. Therefore, it may become necessary to revise the safer criteria accordingly.

Approach

Our criteria focus on safer chemicals, not products or processes. The approach for identifying safer alternative chemicals involves utilizing the hazard criteria as described in the <u>Safer</u> <u>Products for Washington Regulatory Determinations Report to the Legislature</u>⁹ with modifications and special consideration (Ecology, 2021a). Safer Products for Washington safer criteria include minimum and additional requirements to identify safer alternatives. Figure 1 demonstrates the general process to determine chemicals as safer.

Figure 1: Overview of the general process used to determine whether alternatives are safer (Ecology, 2021).



The minimum criteria for safer is a baseline set of hazard criteria and data requirements derived from GreenScreen[®] Benchmark-2 criteria for organic chemicals. The additional criteria for safer are derived from GreenScreen[®] Benchmark scoring system and the EPA's Safer Chemical Ingredients List (SCIL) master criteria.

⁹ https://apps.ecology.wa.gov/publications/SummaryPages/2204018.html

GreenScreen[®] for Safer Chemicals is a method of comparative Chemical Hazard Assessment (CHA). Entities such as OECD, National Research Council, and Interstate Chemical Clearing House have used this tool to develop alternative assessment guidelines. Ecology has used this hazard assessment tool in multiple studies to identify chemicals of high concern and safer alternatives since 2008.

In GreenScreen[®] for Safer Chemicals methodology, chemicals receive a combined "benchmark score" based on the assessments of 18 hazard endpoints. For each hazard endpoint, the chemical is scored as very low, low, moderate, high, or very high. The final result is a single GreenScreen[®] Benchmark scores are as follows:

- Benchmark-1 Avoid: Chemical of High Concern
- Benchmark-2 Use but search for Safer Substitutes
- Benchmark-3 Use but still opportunity for improvement
- Benchmark-4 Prefer: Safer Chemical

These scores are typically referred to as BM-1, BM-2, BM-3, and BM-4, respectively. When not enough information is available to evaluate the hazard, a Benchmark-Unknown (BM-U) score is given.

We will use the same process and criteria to compare alternative chemicals to copper-based antifouling chemicals. Though those copper-based chemicals are inorganic, all alternatives to be considered are organic chemicals and the Safer Products for Washington safer criteria are applicable to identify safer antifouling chemicals. In rare cases where inorganic alternative chemicals are to be assessed, these criteria will be modified based on the GreenScreen[®] criteria for inorganic chemicals.

Copper oxide, also known as Cuprous Oxide or Cu₂O, does not meet the minimum criteria for safer based on its GreenScreen[®] Score of BM-1. It has Very High aquatic toxicity and Very High persistence. A further review of the data confirmed that most of the data used for ecotoxicity classification are from non-target species such as fish and freshwater green algae.

Based on the decision-making process, alternatives to copper oxide must meet our minimum criteria to be safer. Only chemicals that align with the GreenScreen[®] BM-2 category or better will be further considered.

Modifications and special considerations

Additional data review with emphasis on non-target species

The hazard endpoint and data requirement for assessment are outlined in Table 1.

Hazard endpoint	Requirement
Carcinogenicity	Required
Mutagenicity/Genotoxicity	Required
Reproductive or Developmental Toxicity	Required
Endocrine Disruption	Not required
Acute Toxicity	Not always required*
Single or Repeat Systemic Toxicity	Not always required*
Single or Repeat Neurotoxicity	Not always required*
Skin or Respiratory Sensitization	Required
Skin or Eye Irritation	Not required
Acute or Chronic Aquatic Toxicity	Required
Persistence	Required
Bioaccumulation	Required

Table 1: Hazard endpoint and data requirement.

*Two of three required

Among the required data, acute or chronic aquatic toxicity is particularly important, but for purposes of this review, we needed to make some changes to accommodate the inherently toxic nature of antifouling ingredients.

The most important change we made was to incorporate additional data review in our minimum criteria. This modification means that we classify hazard levels based on environmental fate and transport endpoints using only non-target species data instead of all available comprehensive data. Since antifouling chemicals are designed to be toxic to the target organisms, they are more likely to fail to meet minimum criteria due to their efficacy. We concluded that hazard assessments for antifouling chemicals that don't treat target and non-target organisms differently may result in misleading conclusions. Standard marine toxicity tests usually measure lethal and sublethal effects on species that are not typical fouling species.

To support this additional data review, we define target organisms for antifouling chemicals as typical marine plants and sessile animals that are commonly found in biofouling communities. A group of representative biofouling organisms is identified as the target species in Table 2. These species are summarized from the literature studying the biofouling communities on boat hulls, or model biofouling species used for toxicity studies (WDFW, 2016; Willis et al., 2007; Rasmussen et al., 2001; Tang et al., 2021; Mitbavkar et al., 2008; Zargiel et al., 2011; Chung et al., 2019; Dobretsov et al., 2021; Thiyagarajan et al., 2016). We consider any experiment data or

modeling data that are performed on the defined "non-target" species as relevant data in the additional data review.

As noted, the list is not comprehensive and intentionally excluded bacteria, protozoa, and more motile organisms. The biofouling organisms on boat hulls are extremely diverse. We choose to define the most representative biofouling species and assume that the remaining available data will be mostly from non-target species.

Organisms that are considered non-target organisms include fish, sea urchin, shrimp, or any freshwater organisms.

Common Name	Description							
Fungi	Microfouling organisms. Marine filamentous fungi are commonly							
	associated with algal species.							
Microalgae algae -	Dominant microfouling organisms secreting sticky extracellular							
Diatom	mucilaginous substances which can form a compact biofilm and							
	further promote bioadhesion.							
Macroalgae	Common microfoulers including green, red, and brown algae. They							
	are eukaryotes and photosynthetic as primary producers for							
	biofouling community.							
Barnacles	Key macrofouling organisms, primary invertebrate model for							
	biofouling							
Bryozoan	Colonial animals, many single zooids are stitched together to make							
	one larger colony							
Mollusks	Invertebrate animals							
Polychaete	Sessile, tube-building annelid worms, or worms with coiled shells.							
	Usually live attached to substrates.							
Tunicates	Marine invertebrate animals							
Sponge	Sessile filter-feeder animals							
Hydroid	Very small, predatory marine animals							

Table 2: A list of target organisms for antifouling chemicals.

Concerns about salmon

In Washington State, one of the motivations to phase out copper in antifouling paints is to protect culturally and ecologically important species, such as salmon. The sublethal effects of copper on Coho salmon, and particularly on the salmon's sensory function, have been well documented (Baldwin et al, 2003; McIntyre et al., 2008, 2012; Sandahl et al., 2007; Hecht et al., 2007). Salmon are sensitive non-target species. Based on our criteria, available toxicity data from salmon are included in the assessment. No additional modifications are required for using available toxicity data from salmon.

Special considerations

When an alternative antifouling chemical is identified to be potentially safer, based on our criteria for safer, we continue to review its magnitude of exposure potential. The copper oxide and alternative chemicals in this document are direct-release chemicals with similar exposure routes. The magnitude of exposure potential has a direct impact on the aquatic environment. We will consider the leaching rate, migration, and typical concentrations of the chemicals used in products.

Review of Antifouling Paints and Ingredients

Biocidal ingredients

Copper

Copper is listed as an ingredient in 73 out of 87 antifouling paints registered for use in Washington State. Approximately 80 percent of recreational vessels are painted with copper-based paints.

Bioavailability and toxicity of copper

Our findings about copper's bioavailability and aquatic toxicity are consistent with the conclusions from the two earlier Ecology reports. Copper is moderately bioaccumulative and is very toxic to aquatic organisms.

In water, copper may exist as free ions, or become part of complexes with various complexing chemicals that interact with metals. Physicochemical characteristics of the exposure water can affect copper speciation, and therefore affect the toxic amounts of bioavailable copper.

New scientific studies reported copper's toxicity effects on a wide range of non-target organisms, including zebrafish, copepod, mussels, common cockle and harbor ragworm, flatworm, tanaid and amphipod, marine medaka, and Pacific oyster (Santos et al., 2021; Molino et al., 2019; Cao et al., 2019; Zitoun et al., 2019; Young et al., 2023; Muller-Karanassos et al., 2021; Ma et al., 2020 ; Soroldoni et al., 2020; Wang et al., 2020b).

In addition, some studies reported the toxicity at a systematic level, finding negative impacts to marine invertebrate communities, species living in aquatic sediment and overall species diversity (Miller et al., 2020; Schaanning et al., 2019; Cima et al., 2022b).

Source tracking of copper

Other recent studies focused on monitoring copper leaching from bottom paints and looking for associations between copper concentrations and the use of antifouling paints (Morling et al., 2021; Carić et al., 2021; Thanh et al., 2021). A point source study in the United Kingdom looked at the estuarine copper concentrations near a boat wash-down site. This study found that copper can be diluted in the estuary within four hours. However, the copper levels at half a meter away remained 10- to 20-fold elevated above the levels sampled from 30 meters away from the source (Chadwick, et al., 2023). Another study traced copper from antifouling paints to shipyard sludges and sediment cores in Port Camargue, Europe (Briant et al., 2022). These studies further confirmed our earlier findings, showing copper-based antifouling paints can significantly contribute to the amount of copper in the marina environment.

As a summary of new information, copper is still very toxic to non-target aquatic species and persistent in water and sediment. Copper from antifouling paints significantly contributes to the copper in the marina environment.

Non-copper

Three non-copper biocides are currently available on the market and approved for use in Washington State: Tralopyril (also sold as Econea), zinc pyrithione, and DCOIT (also known as

Sea-Nine). Ecology partnered with researchers from Washington State University to review scientific literature about the toxicity of these biocides, with an emphasis on non-target species (Mahmoodi et al., 2023).

Tralopyril/Econea

Tralopyril, marketed under the brand name Econea, was approved for use in the U.S. in 2007 and in the EU in 2014. It is listed as an ingredient in 11 out of 87 products registered for use in Washington State, typically at a concentration of 6%.¹⁰ Tralopyril is an organic synthetic biocide and can kill a broad range of fouling organisms. It is marketed as non-persistent and biodegradable.

Tralopyril hydrolyzes, or breaks down, in water rapidly, with a half-life of 7.4 hours in saltwater at 17°C (Lavtizar et al., 2019). However, recent research reported that the two main hydrolysis products of Tralopyril exhibited exceptional resistance to biodegradation. These breakdown products became persistent chemicals in the water-sediment systems (Koning et al., 2021). Notably, the toxicity of those hydrolysis products is not fully investigated. Only one study reported that the two hydrolysis products, at 100 ug/L, did not appear toxic to sea urchins (Lavtizar et al., 2019).

Tralopyril is highly toxic to aquatic organisms, including those non-targeted fish and invertebrates. Recent scientific studies have reported the toxicity effects of Tralopyril on non-target species including zebrafish, sea urchins, Pacific oysters, and turbot. The toxicity effects include disruption in thyroid system and metabolism, disruption in mitochondrial function, abnormal growth and calcium regulation, and impact on endocrine functions (Chen et al, 2022; Lavtizar et al., 2019; Wang et al., 2022; Liu et al., 2022).

In addition to persistence and ecotoxicity, Tralopyril may also impact human health, with very high acute mammalian toxicity, single exposure neurotoxicity, and developmental toxicity (ECHA, 2019).

Ecology didn't find any studies in Washington waters that can provide direct information about Tralopyril concentrations and environmental fate. However, Tralopyril and its degradation products are more stable at a lower temperature, indicated by a longer half-life. When Tralopyril is used near Washington coastlines with colder water, both highly toxic Tralopyril and the persistent degradation products can exist in water with prolonged stability. This can pose greater risks compared to the same products being used in a warmer environment.

As a summary of the new information, Tralopyril turns into persistent chemicals after hydrolysis. It exhibits high ecotoxicity and pose concerns on human health risks.

Zinc pyrithione

Zinc pyrithione is one of the most frequently used alternative biocides to copper. A review of the PICOL database shows that 17 out of 87 products or brands include zinc pyrithione in the formulations. Most products use it as a co-biocide together with other active ingredients.

¹⁰ Registration information may change over time. This data only reflects the information obtained from PICOL in August 2023.

Zinc pyrithione is persistent in the environment, especially in lower water column or in the sediment where UV light is not available. It breaks down in the saltwater environment through photolysis, with a short half-life of nine hours. The degradation products include zinc metal and the terminal pyrithione sulfonic acid. The zinc metal is expected to absorb to sediment but the pyrithione sulfonic acid will be present in the water column with higher persistence than the parent compound (US EPA, 2020b).

Zinc pyrithione is toxic to a wide range of marine organisms. Multiple toxicity studies published since 2019 report adverse effects of zinc pyrithione on non-targeted species, including Mediterranean mussels, freshwater mussel, sea anemone, zebrafish, and sea urchin (Katalay et al., 2022; Gutner-Hoch et al., 2019; Třešňáková et al., 2020; Ünver et al., 2022;). For example, zinc pyrithione disrupts the endocrine system in zebrafish by affecting proteins in egg yolks (Günal et al., 2022).

Some ecotoxicity studies focused on target species. Zinc pyrithione exhibited the highest toxicity on some fouling species. It caused severe malformations in newly hatched swimming larvae of star tunicate, also known as sea squirts, a dominant species of soft fouling (Cima et al., 2022a; Lee et al., 2020).

In human health assessment, zinc pyrithione has high developmental toxicity, very high acute toxicity, and systemic toxicity. Based on an authoritative rating from EU harmonized classification H360, zinc pyrithione was rated as a chemical with high developmental toxicity in humans and "it may damage the unborn child" (EC SCCS, 2019). The recent EPA zinc pyrithione risk assessment stated that there are inhalation and dermal risks of concern for shipyard painters handling zinc pyrithione-containing antifouling boat paint (US EPA, 2020b).

In summary, zinc pyrithione is a persistent and toxic chemical. New information shows this chemical with significant human health risks, including developmental toxicity and inhalation and dermal risks.

DCOIT/Sea-Nine

DCOIT, commonly known as Sea-Nine, is an emerging biocide approved to use in the U.S. in 2015. There are currently seven products registered for use in Washington State containing DCOIT. Among these, only one product was using DCOIT as the single biocide. The other products use DCOIT in formulations as a co-biocide.

DCOIT break down primarily through biological degradation. The half-lives of DCOIT in the environment (water, sediment, and soil) are noticeably short, ranging from a couple of hours to a maximum of 4.7 days (ECHA, 2018). The anerobic degradation half-life is less than one hour in seawater-sediment (EPA, 2020a). Meanwhile, its primary degradation product is readily biodegradable. With a low log K_{ow} value of 2.8, this chemical tends to have a low bioconcentration factor.

DCOIT exhibits high and non-selective toxicity to marine organisms. In ecotoxicity studies, DCOIT can cause mortality, low hatching rates, disturbances in enzymes, cytotoxicity, and oxidative stress. Our reviewed information show that DCOIT can cause negative response in marine species such as neotropical oyster, brown mussels, marine polychaeta, clams, sea

urchin, brine shrimp, and pacific white shrimp (Campos et al., 2022, 2023; Gabe et al., 2021; Eom et al., 2019; Jesus et al., 2021; Su et al., 2019; Fonseca et al., 2020).

In several studies, DCOIT exhibited higher toxicity toward oyster embryos, and copepods nauplius than Cybutryne, a banned antifouling biocide in the US (Onduka et al., 2022; Hyun et al., 2022).

Earlier monitoring studies have reported DCOIT in the seawater at ppb levels in Spain, Greece, Denmark, and Korea. The occurrence of DCOIT in marine environments is highly dependent on the monitoring location and sample matrix. Recent studies in Danish marinas and the Black Sea near Turkey reported that DCOIT was not detected in any samples (Koning et al., 2020; Çetintürk et al., 2022). Either dispersion or biological degradation may have resulted in a rapid decrease in the concentration. Other studies from Latin America and the Caribbean found DCOIT contamination to be the most frequently detected booster biocide found in the water and sediments (Almeida et al., 2023; Abreu et al., 2020; Uc-Peraza et al., 2022). We found no information about the environmental concentrations of DCOIT in Washington State.

As a summary of new information, DCOIT exhibit high toxicity to many marine organisms, but it breaks down quickly in seawater and does not persist.

Summary of biocidal paints

Evaluation on safer

As noted above, only chemicals that align with the GreenScreen[®] BM-2 category or better can pass the minimal criteria and be considered as "safer." The decision-making process incorporates additional data review in the minimal criteria.

In our previous work, Ecology used GreenScreen[®] hazard assessment to compare alternative biocides to copper. Cuprous oxide received a BM-1 score. The alternative chemicals, Tralopyril and DCOIT, received a BM-2 in previous assessments. Zinc pyrithione received a score of BM-1_{TP}, where the subscript "TP" means that one or more transformation products drives the Benchmark score. GreenScreen[®] Benchmark scores, except BM-1, expire after five years.

Since the time of our last report, no new alternative biocides became available in the market. However, due to new data and information, GreenScreen[®] Benchmark scores for Tralopyril and zinc pyrithione have changed to BM-1. In Table 3, we summarized the most updated GreenScreen[®] assessments for a comparison among the four available biocides. The GreenScreen[®] assessments of Tralopyril and DCOIT were prepared by ToxServices, LLC for Ecology in 2023. We used the existing cuprous oxide assessment in 2020 and zinc pyrithione assessment in 2022, from Tox Screened Chemistry Library[®] maintained by ToxServices, LLC. **Table 3**: GreenScreen[®] for Safer Chemicals summary hazard tables for biocides.

Key: vL = very low; L = low; M = moderate; H = high; vH = very high; DG = data gap; Italics = lower confidence; Bold = higher confidence
--

CAS #	Name	GreenScreen [®] Benchmark	Carcinogenicity	Mutagenicity	Reproductive Toxicity	Developmental Toxicity	Endocrine Activity	Acute Toxicity	Systemic Toxicity	Systemic Toxicity, Repeated dose*	Neurotoxicity	Neurotoxicity, Repeated dose*	Skin Sensitization*	Respiratory Sensitization*	Skin Irritation	Eye Irritation	Acute Aquatic Toxicity	Chronic Aquatic Toxicity	Persistence	Bioaccumulation	Reactivity	Flammability
1317-39- 1	Cu ₂ O	1	L	L	L	М	DG	м	Η	м	DG	DG	L	L	L	Η	vH	vH	vH	L	L	L
122454- 29-9	Tralopyril	1	М	L	L	Н	DG	vH	DG	н	vH	н	L	L	М	M	vH	vH	vH	vL	L	L
13463- 41-7	zinc Pyrithione	1	L	L	L	Н	М	vH	vH	н	м	Η	L	L	L	vH	vH	vH	Н	vL	L	L
64359- 81-5	DCOIT	2	L	L	L	L	M	vH	vH	L	DG	L	Н	DG	vH	vH	vH	vH	L	vL	L	L

With new information, both Tralopyril and zinc pyrithione cannot pass the minimal requirements for safer. DCOIT, as a BM-2 chemical, passes the minimal criteria due to low persistence and very low bioaccumulation. We conclude that DCOIT is a safer antifouling chemical comparing to copper, based on currently available information. Though DCOIT is safer than copper, it still presents significantly high acute and chronic toxicity to non-target species.

Review on effectiveness

Based on our definition on effectiveness, the products can provide antifouling function with comparable performance to copper or control paints within the specified product lifespan. We searched for peer-reviewed literature, government publications, and independent sources for field efficacy tests. TechLaw and Northwest Green Chemistry contracted with Washington State conducted an Alternatives Assessment in 2017 (TechLaw and NGC, 2017). This report evaluated paint performance based on San Diego report results and Practical Sailor panel testing, supplemented by customer reviews from purchasing websites and boating forums (SDUPD and IRTA, 2011). We checked new information from similar resources and found limited updates. We excluded customer reviews due to unverifiable data quality. The number and variability of data points are still an existing hurdle for us to draw conclusions.

In peer-reviewed literature, we found a study reporting field immersion tests at locations near the Mediterranean Sea and France for formulated paints using copper and booster ingredients. It concluded that the specific pattern for macrofouler (larger-size fouling organisms) assemblages depends on the location. The combination of DCOIT and cuprous oxide was able to prevent marine fouling for 16 months with similar performance to an established copper-based coating (Bressy et al., 2022).

Another peer-reviewed literature reported results from efficacy testing of antifouling products for sea-based salmon farming based on the ASTM method. None of the products using Econea or zinc pyrithione were able to prevent biofouling or performed better than the established commercial copper coating within the tested period (Bloecher et al, 2020). In a study on the Portuguese shore of the Atlantic Ocean, a test from a real immersion scenario showed that products with Econea performed better than a biocidal-free foul-release coating after two and half years (Silva et al., 2021).

A government report by the Netherlands National Institute for Public Health and the Environment (RIVM) concluded that there was a lack of reliable data on the effectiveness of alternative antifouling products in practice for pleasure boats in 2018 (Wezenbeek et al., 2018). A follow-up report in 2020 evaluated the efficacy of market-available products in both panel testing and boat testing. However, all tested products except one contain biocide. The noncopper biocidal product, Seajet ex3, was an experimental product pending registration. It was also the best-performing product in boat testing with regard to fouling prevention in saltwater (Klijnstra, 2020).

In the review, we focused on searching performance data on DCOIT-containing products. However, DCOIT is an emerging biocide and we found only one product contains DCOIT as the single biocide. Practical Sailor, an independent publisher, tested the new SN-1 HP ablative paint that uses DCOIT. It concluded the product at 12 months to be "virtually slime-free, although some thinning of the coating was noted," but "suffered a drastic decline at 18 months and was rated near the bottom of our group" (Practical Sailor, 2023). Most other products use DCOIT as a booster biocide, with copper oxide.

The performance data is limited and questionable because most of the panel testing was performed in warmer water. We were not able to verify the data quality from other data sources such as boating forums and customer testimonials. Due to limited data source, we cannot conclude the effectiveness of DCOIT.

In order to fill this data gap, we collaborated with a research team at Washington State University and conducted a performance field test. The initial performance testing results are included in this report, but testing is ongoing.

Other biocides

All biocides are subject to strict regulation through pesticides registration in the U.S. and Washington State. In addition to risk assessments done during in the initial registration, EPA reviews each registered pesticides at least every 15 years.

There are some other biocides registered for use in Europe and other counties. For example, Dichlofluanid, Medetomidine, Zineb, and Tolyfluanid are four additional biocides registered in EU BPR P21. Zineb and Tolyfluanid were cancelled for registration in US in 1980s and 2010s, respectively. Medetomidine was considered in our previous alternative assessment, but it was exclusively used for antifouling of barnacles and was classified very high for acute mammalian toxicity, receiving a GreenScreen[®] BM-1 score. Ecology doesn't believe that other biocides for antifouling will be available and feasible soon to replace copper.

Non-biocidal alternative paints

Due to regulatory pressure and environmental concerns, more active research is shifting to focus on non-biocidal alternative paints. Typical non-biocidal paints include foul release coatings (FRCs), biocide-free self-polishing coatings (SPCs), and hard surface treated composite coatings. Most of the time, these technologies have only been explored in labs and are not yet used on non-commercial boats. Each of the non-biocidal paints have drawbacks, which either prevent the products from being more commercially available or limit the application to certain types of boats or conditions.

We believe that non-biocidal alternative paints have not yet reached technological maturity and need more time for further development. We found that studies discussing the environmental risks and toxicities of these paints and ingredients are extremely limited.

Foul-release coatings

Foul-release coatings (FRCs) are the leading market alternatives to traditional biocidal coatings. However, the main drawback is idle periods and poor mechanical strength. FRCs depend on physical action, such as a vessel moving through the water, to "release" the weakly adhered organisms. FRCs work better for boats in constant or near-constant motion, such as commercial vessels. These coatings usually have silicone- or fluoropolymer-based binders. Today, major coating companies market at least one biocide-free FRC product and most of them are only available to commercial shipping market (Kim et al., 2021). Examples include:

- Silic One: silicone based FRCs for recreational vessels by Hempel A/S
- B-Free Explore[®]: silicone-based FRCs for recreational vessels by international Marine Co
- Intersleek 1100SR: fluoropolymer-based biocide-free coatings by International Marine Co.
- Hull Maxx: silicone based FRCs by NASCO Worldwide, Inc
- Sigmaglide 1290: silicone based FRCs by PPG Industries Inc
- SLIPS[®] Dolphin[™]: FRCs by Adaptive Surface Technologies, Inc

Though foul-release coatings have started to be available in the market, their environmental impact is unknown. Companies do not disclose their formulations, but all examples we identified included fluorinated chemicals and silicone oils, both of which can potentially cause negative environmental impacts.

For fluoropolymer based FRCs, a 2021 California study found three out of four non-biocidal coatings contain high levels of PFAS ranging from 400 ng/L to 50,000 ng/L (Anghera et al., 2022). Another study by Nordic Council of Ministers identified that PFAS is used to make Intersleek 1100SR Part C (50%–75%) (Wang et al., 2020a). Commonly referred to as **forever chemicals**, these fluorinated chemicals are concerning pollutants in the marine environment. Washington State restricts intentionally added PFAS in several consumer products due to concerns in persistence, bioaccumulation, and adverse human health impact (Ecology, 2021b; Ecology, 2022). Ecology cannot support the use of PFAS as a substitute for copper in antifouling paints.

For silicone-based FRCs, literature has mentioned that hydrophilic-modified silicone oils are leaching from foul-release coatings. The leaching of persistent silicone oils could lead to the build-up of oil film on the sediments, and entrapment and suffocation of organisms that live in those environments.

In addition to PFAS or silicone oils, the substances leaching from foul release coating are unknown. Substances that are being released to the environment may include catalysts, unreacted components that migrate to the surface of the polymer, solvents, or low levels of toxic compounds in pigments and other additives. The antifouling paint particles that contain these substances can contribute to marine contamination as microplastics. We lack sufficient information to conclude the toxicity and environmental impact of foul-release coatings.

Limited studies show that some of these products have superior performance compared to traditional copper coatings. A study on the Swedish west coast reported that Sigmaglide 1290 by PPG led to significantly less fouling compared to self-polishing copper-containing paint (Oliveira et al., 2020). Similarly, another study in Baltic Sea region reported that Hempel's Silic One performed equally well or significantly better than the studied copper coatings regardless of exposure site or time (Lagerström et al., 2022). However, the effectiveness of paints can vary tremendously from area to area. Ecology has no information about the efficacy of foul-release

coatings in Washington. To address the data gap, we are conducting a performance testing in Washington, including two non-biocidal paints.

Biocide-free self-polishing paints

Biocide-free self-polishing paints are not technically and economically viable yet. We found one product, Aquaterras by Nippon Paint Marine, marketed as the world's first biocide-free SPCs. The composition and effectiveness of this paint are not clear. We found no scientific evidence for the safety, efficacy, and potential environmental risks of biocide-free self-polishing paints.

Hard surface treated composite coating

Biocide-free hard cleanable coating is used on leisure boats for antifouling. It uses durable materials that can withstand aggressive brushing once a month. This type of paint has the least environmental impact comparing to other paints. However, this type of paint requires frequent and regular cleaning cycles by brushes or hydrojetting (Waterman et al., 2019).

The use of hard coatings needs readily available and cost-effective cleaning stations and mobile cleaning services. Hull cleaning services in Washington are provided by haul-out facilities. It is illegal to perform underwater hull cleaning on recreational vessels that use soft ablative or sloughing paints. Drive-in boat wash stations are not available in Washington State. Commercial vessels' washing efforts must follow Washington State's <u>guidance on hull cleaning in</u> <u>Washington State waters</u>.¹¹ Recreational vessels aren't covered under this guidance.

Other alternatives

In our earlier report, Ecology identified other emerging alternatives such as natural antifouling products derived from marine microorganisms and invertebrates, or natural superhydrophobic materials from plants. Since 2019, researchers have conducted more laboratory-scale or seatrial research on natural product-based ingredients or biomimetic antifouling surface (Yan et al., 2020; Hao et al., 2022; Liu et al., 2020). However, major challenges remain in the commercialization of the natural products. For example, the process to extract active ingredients from raw materials on a large scale can be technically difficult before they can be added to the coating formulations. Natural products are not necessarily safer than synthetic chemicals. The effectiveness, safety and toxicity of natural products still needs verification through substantial scientific data. There is a long way to go for natural products to be technically successful, in terms of structure optimization, stability, and coating incorporation.

Other than using antifouling paints, recreational boats can use other non-paint options to tackle marine fouling. Smaller boats, shorter than thirty feet, can be removed from water entirely using a lift or trailer. Boats in a permanent mooring can use options such as washing systems, liners, in-water dry docking, and sonic-based systems.

¹¹ https://apps.ecology.wa.gov/publications/SummaryPages/1410012.html

Cleaning in haul-out facilities is a highly effective antifouling technique with less environmental impact. In Washington State, we still have some barriers, such as permitting challenges, for inwater boat washes, or the availability of cleaning facilities and infrastructure. Supporting the development of diverse cleaning solutions can provide more antifouling tools and help minimize the environmental impacts from using antifouling paints.

Non-coating alternatives alone cannot practically solve the fouling problem. We recognize that including coatings as part of the strategy will be necessary. Antifouling paints used in combination with non-coating alternatives such as boat lifts, dry docks, and cleaning can minimize the potential for adverse environment impact.

Feasibility of best management practices

The use of best management practices (BMPs) to control copper discharges from point sources (boatyards) or non-point source (marinas and harbors) can significantly reduce the overall pollution from antifouling paints. Marinas, boatyards, and harbors with heavy boat traffic are the most vulnerable areas to a heavy loading of copper, other biocides, and microplastics from paints. These chemicals might reach concentrations that affect the ecological health of the water body.

Without the use of BMPs, the wastewater and stormwater discharges from point sources like boatyards and other similar facilities can exceed water quality standards (Crowser, 1997). For antifouling paints, facilities can implement BMPs for point source discharges control during the painting, cleaning and maintenance upland or in-water.

The current Boatyard General Permit (BYGP) in Washington requires the implementation of several mandatory best management practices to manage pollution from pollution sources including copper antifouling paint.

- It prohibits pressure washing wastewater from discharge directly to waters of the state and requires that pressure wash areas decontaminate after use.
- It requires vessel hulls only be sanded using vacuum sanders to collect dust, placing restrictions on in-water maintenance and hull work, restricting upland vessel maintenance activities, and requiring proper management of solid wastes, including paints, solvents, and other chemicals.
- It sets several different limits and benchmarks that restrict the discharge of copper in wastewater or stormwater.

The most recent version of the BYGP (2022) reduces the limit for copper content in wastewater discharged to a non-delegated publicly owned treatment works (POTW), and the benchmark for stormwater discharged to surface waters. When source control BMPs are not enough to control stormwater pollution at a boatyard, the permit can require the facility to install stormwater treatment to remove copper and other pollutants from the water prior to discharge.

The permit states, "Permittees must prepare a handout describing these best management practices (BMPs) and provide copies to all employees, contractors, boat owners, and other

customers, as appropriate." The permit requires the list of BMPs in a facility specific document called the Stormwater Pollution Prevention Plan (SWPPP).

Annual monitoring of stormwater is required to verify the effectiveness of BMPs, since Boatyard Permits were first issued in 1992. BMPs listed in the permit are developed and improved over time. The permit is re-issued every five years. We believe the current BMPs are efficient and feasible in minimizing or eliminating the discharge of pollutants originated from antifouling paints from boatyards.

There are effective BMPs for controlling non-point sources of copper pollution. In-water hull cleaning of boats is banned in Washington state. Commercial vessel ship hull cleaning is allowed under the Vessel General Permit ("VGP," soon to be replaced with "Vessel Incidental Discharge Act, "VIDA"). State specific guidance can be found on the Focus for In-Water Hull Cleaning publication,¹² issued in 2014.

¹² https://apps.ecology.wa.gov/publications/SummaryPages/1410012.html

Performance Testing of Antifouling Paints

Introduction

Over the past decade, the paint industry has developed many new antifouling paint products, including non-copper alternatives. Due to the establishment of copper in the antifouling market, many boat owners and boatyard operators are hesitant to switch to non-copper alternatives, with concerns about the effectiveness of non-copper alternatives. In addition to hazard assessment, Ecology lacks performance data to evaluate these alternatives and determine whether they are effective for use in Washington's waterways.

To address this data gap, we contracted with researchers from Washington State University to conduct performance testing. We compared the efficacy of copper-based, non-copper biocidal, and non-biocidal antifouling paints by testing up to 20 coating products on test panels at four sites in Puget Sound following a quality assurance project plan (Jamal et al., 2023). The test followed the Standard Test Method for Testing Antifouling Panels in Shallow Submergence, an American Society for Testing and Material method (ASTM, 2020). This test mimics actual use of these paints. So rather than using aquatic species toxicity as a proxy for effectiveness, we can instead directly measure the relative percentage of fouling coverage on painted panels in water. A static exposure test with coated panels is a worst-case scenario and will give most demanding conditions for efficacy of antifouling paints.

We monitor and evaluate the overall fouling condition each month in this field study. We plan to use the performance test to fill in data gaps in assessing the feasibility of alternatives.

Study design

Boat paint selection

Before the test started, Ecology reached out to boatyards and paint retailers for a survey. We asked for the most popular copper and non-copper paints used or sold in Washington, or any non-biocidal paints that they've heard of or were interested in. We selected 19 products based on surveys, pesticide registration data, and information from communication materials and internet forums. The final 19 products include ten non-copper biocidal paints, seven copper paints, and two non-biocidal paints.

Testing sites

We selected four test locations that are representative port areas in Puget Sound. They either have heavy boat traffic or serve as a long-term boating moorage site. The four test locations are:

- Manchester Station, Port Orchard, WA (saltwater).
- Flounder Bay, Anacortes, WA (saltwater).
- Gig Harbor station, Gig Harbor, WA (saltwater).
- Portage Bay, Seattle, WA (freshwater).

Test method

Following the standard ASTM method, the researchers used steel test panels with a size of 9x9 square inches, sandblasted them, and painted each panel with the required universal pretreatment coatings. Each panel was then painted with two to four coats of primers and two coats of a test antifouling product as the topcoat. The application followed ASTM standard test method, and OEM's technical data sheets (TDS). In addition, we consulted manufacturing associates and painting professionals to achieve the best performance. For example, the researchers experimented and adjusted application pressures to make spray guns suitable for painting on smaller areas. A "tie and tack coat" was required for certain paints and was applied following instructions from TDS. In addition, the researchers performed standard adhesion and standard scratch tests on separate panels to inspect the bonding of the primers and topcoat for individual test products.

After the topcoat application, researchers submerged all test panels into the water at each location. The monitoring started in January 2023 and will last for 12 months. Once per month, the researchers observe each panel individually, record the data, and report the biofouling based on the test method. In addition to fouling monitoring, the researchers also record water physicochemical parameters such as temperature, salinity (conductivity), and pH.

At the end of the test, panels will be gently washed with tap water to remove any loosely adhered sea mud, slime, or weed. This will eliminate incipient fouling (especially algae) occurring on the panels. Any incipient fouling is reported and photographed. The method defines a scoring system for qualitative data. After a 12-month examination, a final score will be made based on:

- Physical condition.
- Non-colonial forms such as barnacles and coelenterates in numbers and sizes.
- Colonial forms such as algae by percent surface covered.

Panel testing provides imperfect measurements for fouling prevention since fouling occurs more readily on static surfaces. However, the static panel test is a good proxy to represent the worst-case scenarios and provide comparison under consistent conditions.

Six-month preliminary results

We include a full presentation of six-month preliminary results from performance testing in Appendix A. At this point, we cannot draw solid conclusions based on an incomplete dataset. Instead, we observed a few trends from the results, and these are subject to changes.

The seven copper-based paints contain cuprous oxide ranging from 25% to 47.5%. After six months, some test panels have thin layers of biofilm, and most didn't have any barnacles attached. There were no obvious differences observed among the different copper-based paints. The top performing paint at six months, Seahawk AF-33, has relatively lower copper content comparing to others.

The ten non-copper paints contain either Tralopyril, zinc pyrithione, DCOIT, or a combination of two of these ingredients. Non-copper paints presented satisfactory performance among

separate locations. The top performing paints include Pettit Hydrocoat Eco, Interlux Pacific Plus, EPAINT EP-2000, and Pettit Eco HRT. We found the use of zinc pyrithione, or a combination of Tralopyril and zinc pyrithione, effectively prevented the test panels from fouling within the testing period. The product that uses DCOIT received the lowest performance score at 6 months.

We can only find two non-biocidal paints in the market, and those are not used for recreational boats. These two products, InterSleek 1100SR and Propspeed, showed exceptional performance across four test locations. The ultra-smooth surface of InterSleek 1100SR remains intact after six months in most locations.

Some research has compared the efficacy of copper-based antifouling paints to newer technologies or products marketed as "eco-friendly" (Arboleda-Baena et al., 2023; Tsimnadi 2023). Those studies show that traditional copper antifouling paints work equally well or better than other options, including non-biocidal paints. With the copper leach rate limit in effect, there are concerns that paints with a lower copper content or lower leach rate will not sufficiently prevent biofouling. The Biocidal Products Regulation (BPR) in the EU recommends that the dose of the biocidal product should be the minimum necessary to achieve the desired effect. Literature shows that commercial antifouling paints with lower leach rate can be equally efficient compared to products with high release rates (Lagerström et al., 2020).

Based on six-month data, we found popular copper-based, non-copper based, and non-biocidal paints all have satisfactory performance. However, the safer biocide, DCOIT, present relatively low performance. The performance test will continue and conclude in January 2024. We look to update this report and Appendix A with final results and conclusions.

Final results

We plan to update this report and the appendix A with final results and conclusions when they're available.
Conclusions

In 2020, the Washington State Legislature directed Ecology to continue to collect and review information related to antifouling boat paints. Our review focused on relevant and credible scientific information that became available since 2019. As a follow up to two earlier reports, this study provides more evidence to show that current alternative paints and ingredients have either hazard concerns or data gaps regarding effectiveness.

In the continuous search for alternatives to copper, we consider reducing hazards and achieving desirable performance as the current top priorities. We provide definition to safer, effective, feasible, reasonable, and readily available.

Ecology developed criteria for and helped define "safer" for antifouling chemicals and assessed potential alternatives to copper in paints. When applying the criteria for what constitutes a safer alternative, chemicals should be less hazardous to non-target species, less persistent, and release fewer toxic chemicals into the environment. The criteria we used is based on the minimum requirements from Safer Products for Washington to identify safer alternatives. We then added special considerations on exposure magnitude and additional data review to focus on non-target species.

In review of non-copper biocidal ingredients, only three chemicals—Tralopyril, zinc pyrithione and DCOIT—are registered to use in the U.S. and Washington State. Our review on the hazard data shows that:

- Tralopyril turns into persistent chemicals after hydrolysis. It shows very high ecotoxicity and major risks to human health, including very high acute mammalian toxicity, single exposure neurotoxicity, and developmental toxicity.
- Zinc pyrithione is persistent in a marine environment. New information show it is a chemical with high developmental toxicity in humans and may posing occupational health risks in boat painters.
- DCOIT exhibits high and non-selective toxicity to marine organisms. This emerging biocide, however, has low persistence and low bioaccumulation and can degrade rapidly in seawater.

Based on the criteria for safer antifouling chemicals, Tralopyril and zinc pyrithione don't pass the criteria to be safer. The currently available information show that DCOIT, with a score of GreenScreen[®] Benchmark-2 – Use but search for Safer Substitutes, passes the minimal criteria to be safer.

The review on effectiveness revealed significant data gaps in performance. New products are undertested. We cannot verify the credibility and relevance of performance data, particularly for DCOIT. To evaluate alternatives, Ecology started a performance test on antifouling products. The preliminary results at 6 months show that product based on DCOIT presented the lowest performance among non-copper biocidal paints, and work less effectively than average copper paints in Puget Sound locations. Considering this is a single test, Ecology lacks sufficient and

credible data to conclude that DCOIT is an effective antifoulant to replace copper in Washington State.

In reviewing non-biocidal paints, we found that non-biocidal paints are primarily designed for commercial vessels, not recreational boats. Though some products for commercial vessels showed good performance, our review found that these emerging products have hazard concerns from using PFAS. We found that studies discussing the environmental risks and toxicities of these paints and ingredients are not sufficient to conclude their safety.

Based on the review that focused on "safer and effective," Ecology is not able to determine "that safer and effective alternatives to copper-based antifouling paints are feasible, reasonable, and readily available" pursuant to RCW 70A.445.020 for the following reasons:

- Our review raises significant concerns on existing non-copper biocides. We have sufficient evidence to recognize Tralopyril and zinc pyrithione as chemicals that either persist in the environment, pose risks to human health or harm non-target aquatic species. Though DCOIT is safer due to rapid biodegradation, we lack credible and sufficient data to conclude its effectiveness in products.
- New biocides go through long pesticides registration and review process. We don't see new biocides likely to become readily available soon.
- Non-biocides are under development. We lack sufficient data about the composition and possible leachables from these new products.

As a result, the potential restrictions on copper-based paints in RCW 70A.445.020(3)(a) -(c) will not take effect and Ecology will conduct a second review of relevant studies and information. A follow-up report will be submitted to the Legislature by June 30, 2029.

References

- Abreu, F. E. L., Lima da Silva, J. N., Castro, Í. B., & Fillmann, G. (2020). Are antifouling residues a matter of concern in the largest South American port? *Journal of Hazardous Materials*, <u>398</u>. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhazmat.2020.122937
- Almeida, J. C., Castro, Í. B., Nunes, B. Z., & Zanardi-Lamardo, E. (2023). Antifouling booster biocides in Latin America and the Caribbean: A 20-year review. <u>Marine Pollution Bulletin</u> (Vol. 189). Elsevier Ltd. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2023.114718
- American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM). (2020). Test Method for Testing Antifouling Panels in Shallow Submergence (No. D3623 – 78a; p. 9). <u>ASTM International</u>. https://doi.org/10.1520/D3623-78AR20
- Anghera, S. (2020). Responses to August 2021 Comments on Cu TMDLs. Retrieved from https://waterboards.ca.gov/santaana/water_issues/programs/tmdl/docs/copper/final/ app_b4.pdf
- Arboleda-Baena, C., Osiadacz, N., Parragué, M., González, A. E., Fernández, M., Finke, G. R., & Navarrete, S. A. (2023). Assessing Efficacy of "Eco-Friendly" and Traditional Copper-Based Antifouling Materials in a Highly Wave-Exposed Environment. <u>Journal of Marine Science and Engineering, 11(1)</u>. https://doi.org/10.3390/jmse11010217
- Baldwin, D. H., Sandahl, J. F., Labenia, J. S., & Scholz, N. L. (2003). Sublethal effects of copper on coho salmon: Impacts on nonoverlapping receptor pathways in the peripheral olfactory nervous system. *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*, 22(10). https://doi.org/10.1897/02-428
- Bloecher, N., & Floerl, O. (2020). Efficacy testing of novel antifouling coatings for pen nets in aquaculture: How good are alternatives to traditional copper coatings? <u>Aquaculture,</u> <u>519</u>. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2020.734936
- Bressy, C., Briand, J. F., Lafond, S., Davy, R., Mazeas, F., Tanguy, B., Martin, C., Horatius, L., Anton, C., Quiniou, F., & Compère, C. (2022). What governs marine fouling assemblages on chemically active antifouling coatings? <u>Progress in Organic Coatings, 164.</u> https://doi.org/10.1016/j.porgcoat.2021.106701
- Briant, N., Freydier, R., Araújo, D. F., Delpoux, S., & Elbaz-Poulichet, F. (2022). Cu isotope records of Cu-based antifouling paints in sediment core profiles from the largest European Marina, The Port Camargue. <u>Science of the Total Environment, 849</u>. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2022.157885
- Campos, B. G. de, Fontes, M. K., Gusso-Choueri, P. K., Marinsek, G. P., Nobre, C. R., Moreno, B. B., Abreu, F. E. L., Fillmann, G., de Britto Mari, R., & Abessa, D. M. de S. (2022). A

preliminary study on multi-level biomarkers response of the tropical oyster Crassostrea brasiliana to exposure to the antifouling biocide DCOIT. <u>Marine Pollution Bulletin, 174</u>. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2021.113241

- Campos, B. G., Moreira, L. B., G.F.E., P., Cruz, A. C. F., Perina, F. C., Abreu, F., Fillmann, G., & Abessa, D. M. S. (2023). Water and sediment toxicity and hazard assessment of DCOIT towards neotropical marine organisms. <u>Environmental Pollution, 330</u>. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2023.121797
- Cao, R., Zhang, T., Li, X., Zhao, Y., Wang, Q., Yang, D., Qu, Y., Liu, H., Dong, Z., & Zhao, J. (2019). Seawater acidification increases copper toxicity: A multi-biomarker approach with a key marine invertebrate, the Pacific Oyster Crassostrea gigas. <u>Aquatic Toxicology</u>, 210, 167– <u>178</u>. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquatox.2019.03.002
- Carić, H., Cukrov, N., & Omanović, D. (2021). Nautical tourism in marine protected areas (Mpas): Evaluating an impact of copper emission from antifouling coating. <u>Sustainability</u> <u>(Switzerland), 13(21)</u>. https://doi.org/10.3390/su132111897
- Çetintürk, K., & Ünlü, S. (2022). The first observation of antifouling organotin compounds and booster biocides in sediments from Samsun Port area, Black Sea, Turkey. <u>Marine</u> <u>Pollution Bulletin, 176</u>. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2022.113408
- Chadwick, M., & Bury, N. R. (2023). Estuarine copper concentrations following boat-wash down and subsequent accumulation in blue mussels. <u>Toxicological and Environmental</u> <u>Chemistry</u>. https://doi.org/10.1080/02772248.2023.2203493
- Chen, T., Li, S., Liang, Z., Li, L., & Guo, H. (2022). Effects of copper pyrithione (CuPT) on apoptosis, ROS production, and gene expression in hemocytes of white shrimp Litopenaeus vannamei. <u>Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology Part - C: Toxicology</u> <u>and Pharmacology, 256</u>. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cbpc.2022.109323
- Chung, D., Baek, K., Bae, S. S., & Jung, J. (2019). Identification and characterization of a marinederived chitinolytic fungus, Acremonium sp. YS2-2. *Journal of Microbiology*, *57*(5). https://doi.org/10.1007/s12275-019-8469-0
- Cima, F., & Varello, R. (2022a). Effects of Exposure to Trade Antifouling Paints and Biocides on Larval Settlement and Metamorphosis of the Compound Ascidian Botryllus schlosseri. <u>Journal of Marine Science and Engineering</u>, <u>10(2)</u>. https://doi.org/10.3390/jmse10020123
- Cima, F., & Varello, R. (2022b). Potential disruptive effects of copper-based antifouling paints on the biodiversity of coastal macrofouling communities. <u>Environmental Science and</u> <u>Pollution Research</u>. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11356-021-17940-2

- Ciriminna, R., Bright, F. v., & Pagliaro, M. (2015). Ecofriendly antifouling marine coatings. <u>ACS</u> <u>Sustainable Chemistry and Engineering, 3(4), 559–565.</u> https://doi.org/10.1021/sc500845n
- Crowser, H. (1997). Shipyard AKART Analysis for Treatment of Storm Water. Final Report prepared for Maritime Environmental Coalition (1997).
- Dobretsov, S., Al-Shibli, H., Maharachchikumbura, S. S. N., & Al-Sadi, A. M. (2021). The presence of marine filamentous fungi on a copper-based antifouling paint. <u>Applied Sciences</u> <u>(Switzerland), 11(18)</u>. https://doi.org/10.3390/app11188277
- Eom, H. J., Haque, M. N., Nam, S. E., Lee, D. H., & Rhee, J. S. (2019). Effects of sublethal concentrations of the antifouling biocide Sea-Nine on biochemical parameters of the marine polychaete Perinereis aibuhitensis. <u>Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology</u> <u>Part - C: Toxicology and Pharmacology</u>, 222, 125–134. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cbpc.2019.05.001
- European Chemicals Agency (ECHA). (2018). Committee for Risk Assessment (RAC) Annex 1 Background Document to the Opinion Proposing Harmonised Classification and Labelling at EU Level of 4,5-dichloro-2-octyl-2H-isothiazol-3-one; [DCOIT]. Retrieved from <u>https://echa.europa.eu/documents/10162/a9d0b194-afe3-71b0-3978-6df14513cdf5</u>
- European Chemicals Agency (ECHA), (2019). Regulation (EU) No 528/2012 concerning the making available on the market and use of biocidal products Tralopyril (PT21). Retrieved from <u>https://echa.europa.eu/documents/10162/edf62568-dafb-73a2-51b7-b3118505dab3</u>
- European Commission Scientific Committee on Consumer Safety (EC SCCS), (2019). Opinion on Zinc Pyrithione (ZPT) (CAS No 13463-41-7). Retrieved from <u>https://health.ec.europa.eu/system/files/2022-11/sccs2022 mi plenary 03 en.pdf</u>
- Fonseca, V. B., Guerreiro, A. da S., Vargas, M. A., & Sandrini, J. Z. (2020). Effects of DCOIT (4,5dichloro-2-octyl-4-isothiazolin-3-one) to the haemocytes of mussels Perna perna. <u>Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology Part - C: Toxicology and Pharmacology, 232</u>. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cbpc.2020.108737
- Gabe, H. B., Guerreiro, A. da S., & Sandrini, J. Z. (2021). Molecular and biochemical effects of the antifouling DCOIT in the mussel Perna perna. <u>Comparative Biochemistry and</u> <u>Physiology Part - C: Toxicology and Pharmacology, 239</u>. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cbpc.2020.108870

- Günal, A. Ç., Arslan, P., İpiçürük, N., Tural, R., & Dinçel, A. S. (2022). Determination of endocrine disrupting effects of the antifouling pyrithiones on zebrafish (Danio rerio). <u>Energy</u>, <u>Ecology and Environment</u>, 7(5). https://doi.org/10.1007/s40974-022-00245-6
- Gutner-Hoch, E., Martins, R., Maia, F., Oliveira, T., Shpigel, M., Weis, M., Tedim, J., & Benayahu,
 Y. (2019). Toxicity of engineered micro- and nanomaterials with antifouling properties to
 the brine shrimp Artemia salina and embryonic stages of the sea urchin Paracentrotus
 lividus. <u>Environmental Pollution, 251, 530–537</u>.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2019.05.031
- Hecht, S. A., Baldwin, D. H., Mebane, C. A., Hawkes, T., Gross, S. J., & Scholz, N. L. (2007). An overview of sensory effects on juvenile salmonids exposed to dissolved copper: Applying a benchmark concentration approach to evaluate sublethal neurobehavioral toxicity. <u>Retrieved from https://repository.library.noaa.gov/view/noaa/3524</u>
- Hu, P., Xie, Q., Ma, C., & Zhang, G. (2020). Silicone-Based Fouling-Release Coatings for Marine Antifouling. <u>Langmuir, 36(9), 2170–2183</u>. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.langmuir.9b03926
- Hyun, B., Jang, P. G., Shin, K., Kim, M., Jung, J. H., Cha, H. G., & Jang, M. C. (2022). Toxicity of Antifouling Biocides and Wastes from Ships' Surfaces during High-Pressure Water-Blasting Cleaning Activities in the Nauplii and Eggs of the Estuarine Copepod Paracalanus parvus sl. *Journal of Marine Science and Engineering*, *10*(11). https://doi.org/10.3390/jmse10111784
- Jesus, É. P. S. de, Figueirêdo, L. P. de, Maia, F., Martins, R., & Nilin, J. (2021). Acute and chronic effects of innovative antifouling nanostructured biocides on a tropical marine microcrustacean. <u>Marine Pollution Bulletin, 164</u>. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2021.111970
- Katalay, S., Guner, A., Dagdeviren, M., Yigitturk, G., Yavasoglu, A., Gunal, A. C., Karabay Yavasoglu, N. U., & Oltulu, F. (2022). Oxidative stress-induced apoptotic changes after acute exposure to antifouling agent zinc pyrithione (ZnPT) in Mytilus galloprovincialis Lamark (Mediterranean mussels) tissues. <u>Chemistry and Ecology</u>, <u>38(4)</u>. https://doi.org/10.1080/02757540.2022.2047951
- Kim, H.-J. (2021). Strategic actions for sustainable vessel hull coatings in line with the UN SDGs. <u>Journal of Advanced Marine Engineering and Technology</u>, 45(4), 231–242. https://doi.org/10.5916/jamet.2021.45.4.231

Klijnstra J.W. Field efficacy test of environmentally friendly antifouling products for pleasure boats in The Netherlands. ENDURES - RPT19027. Retrieved from <u>https://varendoejesamen.nl/storage/app/media/Nieuws/field-efficacy-test-of-</u> <u>environmentally-friendly-antifouling-products-for-pleasure-boats-in-the-netherlands-</u> <u>endures-waterrecreatie-nederland-varendoejesamen2.pdf</u>

- Koning, J. T., Bollmann, U. E., & Bester, K. (2020). The occurrence of modern organic antifouling biocides in Danish marinas. <u>Marine Pollution Bulletin, 158</u>. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2020.111402
- Koning, J. T., Bollmann, U. E., & Bester, K. (2021). Biodegradation of third-generation organic antifouling biocides and their hydrolysis products in marine model systems. <u>Journal of</u> <u>Hazardous Materials, 406</u>. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhazmat.2020.124755
- Lagerström, M., Ytreberg, E., Wiklund, A. K. E., & Granhag, L. (2020). Antifouling paints leach copper in excess – study of metal release rates and efficacy along a salinity gradient. <u>Water Research, 186</u>. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2020.116383
- Lagerström, M., Wrange, A. L., Oliveira, D. R., Granhag, L., Larsson, A. I., & Ytreberg, E. (2022). Are silicone foul-release coatings a viable and environmentally sustainable alternative to biocidal antifouling coatings in the Baltic Sea region? <u>Marine Pollution Bulletin, 184</u>. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2022.114102
- Lavtizar, V., & Okamura, H. (2019). Early developmental responses of three sea urchin species to tralopyril and its two degradation products. <u>*Chemosphere*</u>, 229, 256–261</u>. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2019.04.202
- Lee, H., Depuydt, S., Choi, S., Han, T., & Park, J. (2020). Rapid toxicity assessment of six antifouling booster biocides using a microplate-based chlorophyll fluorescence in Undaria pinnatifida gametophytes. <u>*Ecotoxicology*</u>, 29(5), 559–570</u>. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10646-020-02207-2
- Liu, L. L., Wu, C. H., & Qian, P. Y. (2020). Marine natural products as antifouling molecules–a mini-review (2014–2020). *Biofouling*, *36(10)*, *1210–1226*. https://doi.org/10.1080/08927014.2020.1864343
- Liu, B., Li, P., He, S., Xing, S., Chen, C., Liu, L., & Li, Z. H. (2022). Chronic exposure to tralopyril induced abnormal growth and calcium regulation of turbot (Scophthalmus maximus). <u>Chemosphere, 299</u>. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2022.134405
- Ma, Y., Rivera-Ingraham, G., Nommick, A., Bickmeyer, U., & Roeder, T. (2020). Copper and cadmium administration induce toxicity and oxidative stress in the marine flatworm Macrostomum lignano. <u>Aquatic Toxicology</u>, 221. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquatox.2020.105428
- Mahmoodi, A., Shi, X. (2023). Toxicological Effects of Antifouling Agents on Non-target Marine Species. Publication No. 23-04-066. Washington State Department of Ecology, Olympia. Retrieved from <u>https://apps.ecology.wa.gov/publications/SummaryPages/2304066.html</u>

- McIntyre, J. K., Baldwin, D. H., Meador, J. P., & Scholz, N. L. (2008). Chemosensory deprivation in juvenile coho salmon exposed to dissolved copper under varying water chemistry conditions. <u>Environmental Science and Technology</u>, 42(4). https://doi.org/10.1021/es071603e
- McIntyre, J. K., Baldwin, D. H., Beauchamp, D. A., & Scholz, N. L. (2012). Low-level copper exposures increase visibility and vulnerability of juvenile coho salmon to cutthroat trout predators. <u>*Ecological Applications*</u>, <u>22(5)</u>. https://doi.org/10.1890/11-2001.1
- Miller, R. J., Adeleye, A. S., Page, H. M., Kui, L., Lenihan, H. S., & Keller, A. A. (2020). Nano and traditional copper and zinc antifouling coatings: metal release and impact on marine sessile invertebrate communities. *Journal of Nanoparticle Research*, 22(5). https://doi.org/10.1007/s11051-020-04875-x
- Mitbavkar, S., & Anil, A. C. (2008). Seasonal variations in the fouling diatom community structure from a monsoon influenced tropical estuary. <u>*Biofouling*</u>, <u>24(6)</u>. https://doi.org/10.1080/08927010802340317
- Molino, C., Angeletti, D., Oldham, V. E., Goodbody-Gringley, G., & Buck, K. N. (2019). Effect of marine antifouling paint particles waste on survival of natural Bermuda copepod communities. <u>Marine Pollution Bulletin, 149</u>. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2019.110492
- Morling, K., & Fuchs, S. (2021). Modelling copper emissions from antifouling paints applied on leisure boats into German water bodies. <u>Environmental Pollution, 289</u>. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2021.117961
- Muller-Karanassos, C., Arundel, W., Lindeque, P. K., Vance, T., Turner, A., & Cole, M. (2021). Environmental concentrations of antifouling paint particles are toxic to sedimentdwelling invertebrates. <u>Environmental Pollution, 268</u>. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2020.115754
- Onduka, T., Mizuno, K.-I., Shikata, T., Mastubara, T., Goh Onitsuka, &, & Hamaguchi, M. (2022).
 Assessment of the risk posed by three antifouling biocides to Pacific oyster embryos and larvae in Hiroshima Bay, Japan. <u>Environmental Science and Pollution Research (29)</u>.
 https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s11356-021-16346-4
- Paz-Villarraga, C. A., Castro, Í. B., & Fillmann, G. (2022). Biocides in antifouling paint formulations currently registered for use. <u>Environmental Science and Pollution Research</u>, <u>29(20)</u>, 30090–30101. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11356-021-17662-5
- Rasmussen, K., & Østgaard, K. (2001). Adhesion of the marine fouling diatom Amphora coffeaeformis to non-solid gel surfaces. <u>Biofouling</u>, <u>17(2)</u>. https://doi.org/10.1080/08927010109378470

- Sandahl, J. F., Baldwin, D. H., Jenkins, J. J., & Scholz, N. L. (2007). A sensory system at the interface between urban stormwater runoff and salmon survival. <u>Environmental Science</u> <u>and Technology</u>, <u>41(8)</u>. https://doi.org/10.1021/es062287r
- Santos, D., Félix, L., Luzio, A., Parra, S., Bellas, J., & Monteiro, S. M. (2021). Single and combined acute and subchronic toxic effects of microplastics and copper in zebrafish (Danio rerio) early life stages. <u>Chemosphere, 277</u>. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2021.130262
- Schaanning, M. T., Trannum, H. C., Øxnevad, S., & Ndungu, K. (2019). Benthic community status and mobilization of Ni, Cu and Co at abandoned sea deposits for mine tailings in SW Norway. <u>Marine Pollution Bulletin, 141, 318–331</u>. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2019.02.047
- Unified Port of San Diego and the Institute for Research and Technical Assistance. (SDUPD and IRTA). (2011). Safer Alternatives to Copper Antifouling Paints for Marine Vessels. prepared for U.S. EPA. Retrieved from <u>https://www.irta.us/reports/Final%20Report-%20EPA%20Project%20NP00946501_4_Jan2011.PDF%20-1.pdf</u>
- Silva, E. R., Tulcidas, A. v., Ferreira, O., Bayón, R., Igartua, A., Mendoza, G., Mergulhão, F. J. M., Faria, S. I., Gomes, L. C., Carvalho, S., & Bordado, J. C. M. (2021). Assessment of the environmental compatibility and antifouling performance of an innovative biocidal and foul-release multifunctional marine coating. <u>Environmental Research</u>, 198. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envres.2021.111219
- Soroldoni, S., Vieira da Silva, S., Castro, Í. B., de Martinez Gaspar Martins, C., & Leães Pinho, G.
 L. (2020). Antifouling paint particles cause toxicity to benthic organisms: Effects on two species with different feeding modes. <u>*Chemosphere*</u>, <u>238</u>.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2019.124610
- Su, Y., Li, H., Xie, J., Xu, C., Dong, Y., Han, F., Qin, J. G., Chen, L., & Li, E. (2019). Toxicity of 4,5dichloro-2-n-octyl-4-isothiazolin-3-one (DCOIT) in the marine decapod Litopenaeus vannamei. <u>Environmental Pollution, 251, 708–716</u>. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2019.05.030
- Tang, T., Effiong, K., Hu, J., Li, C., & Xiao, X. (2021). Chemical Prevention and Control of the Green Tide and Fouling Organism Ulva: Key Chemicals, Mechanisms, and Applications. <u>Frontiers in Marine Science (Vol. 8)</u>. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmars.2021.618950
- TechLaw and Northwest Green Chemistry. (TechLaw and NGC). (2017) Washington State Antifouling Boat Paint Alternatives Assessment Report: Final Report. Retrieved from <u>https://www.northwestgreenchemistry.org/s/Washington-CuBPAA_Final_2017.pdf</u>

- Thanh, D. M., Hiep, N. A., & Sang, V. D. (2021). Study of copper releasing rate from vinyl copolymer/Cu2O/Seanine 211-based anti-fouling paint coating. <u>Vietnam Journal of Chemistry, 59(1), 127–131</u>. https://doi.org/10.1002/vjch.201900198
- Thiyagarajan, S., Bavya, M., & Jamal, A. (2016). Isolation of marine fungi Aspergillus sp. and its in vitro antifouling activity against marine bacteria. <u>Journal of Environmental Biology</u>, <u>37(5)</u>. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/29251479/
- Třešňáková, N., Çağlan Günal, A., Başaran Kankılıç, G., Paçal, E., Nihan Tavşanoğlu, Uyar, R., & Erkoç, F. (2020). Sub-lethal toxicities of zinc pyrithione, copper pyrithione alone and in combination to the indicator mussel species Unio crassus Philipsson, 1788 (Bivalvia, Unionidae). <u>Chemistry and Ecology</u>, 36(4), 292–308. https://doi.org/10.1080/02757540.2020.1735377
- Tsimnadi, M.-D., & Sakellariadou, F. (2023). A comparative study of the effectiveness of antifouling paints for the protection of ship hulls from biofouling. <u>Dissertation retrieved</u> <u>from University of Piraeus</u>. https://dione.lib.unipi.gr/xmlui/bitstream/handle/unipi/15242/Tsimnadi_MNS21016.pd f?sequence=1&isAllowed=y
- Uc-Peraza, R. G., Delgado-Blas, V. H., Rendón-von Osten, J., Castro, Í. B., Proietti, M. C., & Fillmann, G. (2022). Mexican paradise under threat: The impact of antifouling biocides along the Yucatán Peninsula. *Journal of Hazardous Materials*, 427. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhazmat.2021.128162
- United State Environmental Protection Agency (US EPA). 2018. Copper Compounds: Interim Registration Review Decision, Case Nos. 0636, 0649, 4025, 4026. <u>Docket Number EPA-</u> <u>HQ-OPP-2010-0212</u>. Retrieved from https://www.regulations.gov/contentStreamer?documentId=EPA-HQ-OPP-2010-0212-0129&contentType=pdf
- United States Environmental Agency (US EPA). 2019. Revised Tralopyril (Econea) Human Health and Ecological Draft Risk Assessment DP No. D453633. PC Code 119093. <u>Docket Number</u> <u>EPA-HQ-OPP-2013-0217</u>. Retrieved from https://www.regulations.gov/document/EPA-HQ-OPP-2013-0217-0017
- United States Environmental Protection Agency (US EPA). 2020a. Registration Review Draft Risk Assessment for 3(2H)-isothiazolone, 4,5- dichloro-2-octyl (DCOIT). Retrieved from <u>https://www.regulations.gov/document/EPA-HQ-OPP-2014-0403-0009</u>
- United States Environmental Agency (US EPA). 2020b. Zinc Pyrithione Risk Assessment. DP No. 459663. PC code 088002. *Docket Number EPA-HQ-OPP-2014-0158*. Retrieved from https://www.regulations.gov/document/EPA-HQ-OPP-2014-0158-0011

- United States Environmental Agency (U.S. EPA). 2023. Aquatic Life Criteria Copper. Retrieved from <u>https://www.epa.gov/wqc/aquatic-life-criteria-copper</u>
- Ünver, B., Evingür, G. A., & Çavaş, L. (2022). Effects of currently used marine antifouling paint biocides on green fluorescent proteins in Anemonia viridis. *Journal of Fluorescence*, <u>32(6)</u>, 2087–2096. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10895-022-02986-3
- Venettacci, S., Ponticelli, G. S., Tagliaferri, F., & Guarino, S. (2023). Environmental and Economic Impact of an Innovative Biocide-Free Antifouling Coating for Naval Applications. <u>Materials, 16(2)</u>. https://doi.org/10.3390/ma16020748
- Wang, D.Z., Goldenman, G., Tugran, T., McNeil, A., Jones, M., (2020a). Per- and polyfluoroalkylether substances: identity, production and use. Nordisk Ministerråd. <u>http://urn.kb.se/resolve?urn=urn:nbn:se:norden:org:diva-5872</u>
- Wang, R. F., Zhu, L. M., Zhang, J., An, X. P., Yang, Y. P., Song, M., & Zhang, L. (2020b).
 Developmental toxicity of copper in marine medaka (Oryzias melastigma) embryos and larvae. <u>Chemosphere, 247</u>. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2020.125923
- Wang, X., Li, P., He, S., Xing, S., Cao, Z., Cao, X., Liu, B., & Li, Z. H. (2022). Effects of tralopyril on histological, biochemical and molecular impacts in Pacific oyster, Crassostrea gigas. <u>Chemosphere, 289</u>. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2021.133157
- Washington Department of Fish and Wildlife (WDFW) (2016). An assessment of marine biofouling introductions to the Puget Sound region of Washington State. <u>https://wdfw.wa.gov/sites/default/files/publications/01654/wdfw01654.pdf</u>
- Washington State Department of Ecology (Ecology). (2017). Report to the Legislature on Non-Copper Antifouling Paints for Recreational Vessels in Washington. Publication No. 17-04-039. Retrieved from
 https://apps.ecology.wa.gov/publications/SummaryPages/1704039.html
- Washington State Department of Ecology (Ecology). (2019). Antifouling Paints in Washington State Report and Recommendations. Publication No. 19-04-020. Retrieved from <u>https://apps.ecology.wa.gov/publications/documents/1904020.pdf</u>
- Washington State Department of Ecology (Ecology). (2021a). Draft Regulatory Determinations Report to the Legislature. Safer Products for Washington Implementation Phase 3.
 Publication No. 21-04-047. Retrieved from <u>https://apps.ecology.wa.gov/publications/summarypages/2104047.html</u>
- Washington State Department of Ecology (Ecology). (2021b). Per- and Polyfluoroalkyl Substances in Food Packaging Alternatives Assessment. Publication No. 21-04-004. Retrieved from <u>https://apps.ecology.wa.gov/publications/documents/2104004.pdf</u>

- Watermann, B., & Eklund, B. (2019). Can the input of biocides and polymeric substances from antifouling paints into the sea be reduced by the use of non-toxic hard coatings? <u>Marine</u> <u>Pollution Bulletin, 144, 146–151</u>. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2019.04.059
- Wezenbeek, J.M., Moermond C.T.A. & Smit C.E. (2018). Antifouling systems for pleasure boats. RIVM report 2018-008. Retrieved from <u>https://www.rivm.nl/bibliotheek/rapporten/2018-0086.html</u>
- Willis, A., Pacifico, J., Dugdale, T. M., & Wetherbee, R. (2007). Characterisation of the adhesion of fouling diatoms onto test surfaces. <u>Diatom Research, 22(2)</u>. https://doi.org/10.1080/0269249X.2007.9705723
- Young, T., Gale, S. L., Ragg, N. L. C., Sander, S. G., Burritt, D. J., Benedict, B., Le, D. v., Villas-Bôas,
 S. G., & Alfaro, A. C. (2023). Metabolic Regulation of Copper Toxicity during Marine
 Mussel Embryogenesis. <u>Metabolites, 13(7)</u>. https://doi.org/10.3390/metabo13070838
- Zargiel, K. A., Coogan, J. S., & Swain, G. W. (2011). Diatom community structure on commercially available ship hull coatings. <u>*Biofouling*</u>, <u>27(9)</u>. https://doi.org/10.1080/08927014.2011.618268
- Zitoun, R., Clearwater, S. J., Hassler, C., Thompson, K. J., Albert, A., & Sander, S. G. (2019). Copper toxicity to blue mussel embryos (Mytilus galloprovincialis): The effect of natural dissolved organic matter on copper toxicity in estuarine waters. <u>Science of the Total</u> <u>Environment, 653, 300–314</u>. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018.10.263

Appendix A: Performance Testing Preliminary Results

by Mueed Jamal and Xianming Shi Washington State University

Introduction

This report is based on the results gathered (six months) from the ongoing performance testing to evaluate effectiveness alternatives to copper antifouling paints. The testing is meant to last one calendar year and is expected to finish by January 2024. Four locations in Puget Sound Washington including Port Orchard, Gig Harbor, Seattle (west), and Anacortes are used to submerge steel panels in the real ocean and lake water sites. Seattle (west) is the only lake water testing location. A total of 19 panels are submerged in each location including one control. Data is being collected monthly and in this report data from the end of six months of testing is presented. It may help in understanding how copper and non-copper-based antifouling paints are performing in real ocean and lake water.

A Quality Assurance Project Plan (QAPP) was published for this research project in which details of project description, quality objectives, study design, field procedures, and data verification were provided. This report is prepared in the light of already published QAPP and the available ASTM standard test method for testing antifouling panels in shallow submergence. It includes actual photographic evidence of panels' conditions from all locations at the end of 6 months of testing.

Materials and Methods

Antifouling paints

The antifouling paints used in this research were either copper or non-copper based. All of them are biocidal, except two. Several of these are ablative (self-polishing) paints. Table 4 has the details for all the paints, including the control paint. The panel identification number (PIN) the name of the paints used on each, are provided in Table 4.

PIN	Paints	Nature	Biocidal	Ablative
1	Hydrocoat [®] ECO	Non-copper	√	~
2	ECO HRT®	Non-copper	√	X
3	Micron CF	Non-copper	✓	√
4	Pacifia Plus	Non-copper	✓	~
5	Smart Solution	Non-copper	✓	~

Table 4: Characteristics and nature of antifouling paints used in performance testing.

PIN	Paints	Nature	Biocidal	Ablative
6	Shelter Island Plus [™]	Non-copper	✓	✓
7	EP-ZO	Non-copper	✓	✓
8	SN-1	Non-copper	√	✓
9	EP-2000	Non-copper	1	X
10	Intersleek [®] 1100 SR	Non-copper	X	X
11	Propspeed®	Non-copper	X	X
12	CUKOTE	Copper-based	✓	1
13	AF 33	Copper-based	1	1
14	Sharkskin™	Copper-based	~	X
15	PCA Gold	Copper-based	1	1
16	Micron [®] CSC*	Copper-based	~	~
17	Fiberglass Bottomkote® NT	Copper-based	~	~
18	Interspeed 640	Copper-based	~	✓
19	SeaVoyage [®]	Non-copper	~	~

Panels, racks & ropes

Panels are A569 steel plates 11 gauge (0.12" thick and $9x9 \text{ in}^2$) and were sandblasted according to TDS, prior to applying any paints. The exposed and painted area for each panel is 81 in².

Racks are marine-grade high-density polyethylene (HDPE), and they are either 4 * 1 ft² or 2.2 * 1 ft². Longer racks accommodate eight panels – four on each side. Smaller racks have three panels, two on one side and one (control) on the other.

After the paints were applied on each panel by following manufacturer-provided technical data sheets (TDS) and fully cured (no tacky state), they were mounted on racks using fiberglassmade studs and hex nuts to avoid corrosion. The racks were then submerged in water only after the minimum time prior to flooding and before the maximum time prior to flooding. Prior to flooding the final thickness of the paint system was measured for each panel. Racks were submerged between 1.5 to 3 feet deep below water. Figure 2 shows the racks with panels mounted, before submerging into water.



Figure 2: Test panels mounted on the rack prior to submerging into water at Seattle, WA.

Ropes used initially to tie the racks with the piers or docks, or rafts were polypropylene (yellow), but they were replaced after a few months of monitoring. They were quickly degrading under sunlight and were replaced by ¼" Nylon 3-strand rope.

At the Seattle Yacht Club (SYC), cleats were mounted to support the racks.

Standard test method – ASTM D3623 – 78a

Most of the guidelines for completing this testing were taken from the ASTM standard test method for testing antifouling panels in shallow submergence (ASTM, 2020). However, there were minor deviations as well as some additional details. For instance, instead of just one location, we are testing on four separate locations. Since, there were a lot of panels to be prepared and due to the limitation of maximum time before flooding, it was not possible to use duplicates or triplicates for each paint on each location. Rather than duplicating panels for each paint product, we chose more ocean water locations. For the results from the only lake water test site, to suffice the repeatability we will consider dividing each panel's photograph into four equal areas and will consider each smaller area as a replicate. This will be done for the final report. For this report, the fouling resistance (F.R.) is reported for each panel (paint) by taking the average of F.R. from all three ocean water sites, using data at the end of 6 months of testing. For the lake water site, the F.R. is reported as such. ASTM provides a method to report antifouling paint performance in terms of percent ratings. Together with F.R., the physical condition which includes the condition of the antifouling film (A.F.) and anticorrosive film (A.C.), contribute to the overall performance (O.P.) (ASTM, 2020).

To report the performance of antifouling paint, each test panel surface will be awarded a rating of 100 if no visible incipient or mature fouling (colonial or non-colonial) is present. Biological slime (Jelly-like slimy gray or clear mold and algal spores (mostly microscopic) do not contribute to ratings. The rating will be reduced to 95 if only incipient fouling is present on the panel. If

any mature form of fouling is present, the number of individuals present for non-colonial fouling such as barnacles or encrusting bryozoans, the percent area covered by colonial fouling, like algae, will be subtracted from 95 to obtain a rating for F.R. For A.F., a panel will receive a rating of 100 if no physical defects in antifouling paint, the top layer, are present, otherwise percent area affected by such defects will be subtracted from 100 to obtain the final A.F. rating. Rating criteria similar to A.F. will be followed for A.C. The lowest rating number of all three ratings, F.R., A.C., and A.C., will be selected as the O.P. rating. Results based on these criteria are reported in Table 16 and 17.

QAPP – Study objectives and procedures

In the published QAPP, the objectives for this research project have been elaborated (Ecology, 2023). Most of these objectives are to be met based on the ASTM standard method. For a comparative study, ratings obtained from test panel paints and the control panel paint, Sherwin Williams SeaVoyage[®], will be compared with each other.

For measurement and sampling procedures, as indicated in QAPP, the ASTM method is mostly followed. Panels were photographed monthly with a high-magnification digital camera with or without the aid of blackout cloth and sunlight-blocking papers. In addition to ASTM guidelines, researchers tested pH, temperature, dissolved oxygen (DO), and conductivity of water at all locations on each monthly visit. The results are illustrated in Tables 5-10.

Final report

Because incipient fouling, as well as biological slime, are often present on the panels, at the end of a year-long testing the panels will be washed with tap water. The washing will be manually done by gently flowing tap water on panels so as not to disturb any mature fouling. Photographs will be taken prior to and after the washing process, to identify any loosely adhered incipient fouling. Washing will ensure that there are no loosely adhered marine contaminants including sea mud, soil, weed, etc., on the panels, before they are rated for the antifouling performance. This washing has not been done until now for any of the panels on any test site. That is why in several images, loosely adhered seaweed, mud, and soil are prominent. Furthermore, data analysis and presentation methods will be looked over for the final report. These may include analysis of variance (ANOVA), principal component analysis (PCA), and plotting monthly data to illustrate temporal evaluation. Proper sample IDs will be used in the final report, however, for this report only PIN is used for each painted panel.

Results

Water tests – pH, temperature, conductivity and DO

Results of water-based tests, performed monthly on each test site are shown in Tables 5-10.

Table 5: Temperature, pH, conductivity and DO of ocean and lake water on test sites in February 2023.

Test location February 2023	Temp (°C)	DO (mg/L)	рН	EC* (mS/cm)	Hardness (ppm)
Port Orchard	8.8	11	7.45	N/A	425+
Gig Harbor	8.3	11.3	7.8	N/A	425+
Seattle	7.8	13.1	8.1	0.09	45
Anacortes**	7.5	-	-	-	-

Table 6: Temperature, pH, conductivity and DO of ocean and lake water on test sites in March 2023.

Test location March 2023	Temp (°C)	DO (mg/L)	рН	EC* (mS/cm)	Hardness (ppm)
Port Orchard	8.8	10.4	7.9	N/A	425+
Gig Harbor	8.3	11.3	7.8	N/A	425+
Seattle	7.9	12.6	8	0.08	50
Anacortes	7.5	11.6	7.8	N/A	425+

Table 7: Temperature, pH, conductivity and DO of ocean and lake water on test sites in April 2023.

Test location April 2023	Temp (°C)	DO (mg/L)	рН	EC* (mS/cm)	Hardness (ppm)
Port Orchard	10.3	10.1	7.9	N/A	425+
Gig Harbor	12.1	11.3	8.1		
Seattle	11.2	10.4	8	0.08	50
Anacortes	10	10.4	7.9	N/A	425+

Table 88: Temperature, pH, conductivity and DO of ocean and lake water on test sites in May2023.

Test location May 2023	Temp (°C)	DO (mg/L)	рН	EC* (mS/cm)	Hardness (ppm)
Port Orchard	12.2	10.4	8	N/A	425+
Gig Harbor	15.2	12.5	8.1	N/A	425+
Seattle	21	10.8	8.8	0.08	50
Anacortes	14.2	13.2	8.3	N/A	425+

Table 99: Temperature, pH, conductivity and DO of ocean and lake water on test sites in June2023.

Test location June 2023	Temp (°C)	DO (mg/L)	рН	EC* (mS/cm)	Hardness (ppm)
Port Orchard	14.8	11.5	7.8	N/A	425+
Gig Harbor	18.3	13	8	N/A	425+
Seattle	21.1	9.9	8.6	0.08	50
Anacortes	14.7	11.4	8.2	N/A	425+

Table 1010: Temperature, pH, conductivity and DO of ocean and lake water on test sites in July2023.

Test location July 2023	Temp (°C)	DO (mg/L)	рН	EC* (mS/cm)	Hardness (ppm)
Port Orchard	14.1	10.9	7.9	N/A	425+
Gig Harbor	18.3	13.1	8.1	N/A	425+
Seattle	25.5	17.6	10.2	0.09	60
Anacortes	15.8	10.5	7.7	N/A	425+

Table 1111: Temperature, pH, conductivity and DO of ocean and lake water on test sites in August 2023.

Test location July 2023	Temp (°C)	DO (mg/L)	рН	EC* (mS/cm)	Hardness (ppm)
Port Orchard	13.9	9.2	7.6	N/A	425+
Gig Harbor	17	12.5	7.8	N/A	425+
Seattle	22.2	9.7	8.8	0.09	50
Anacortes	14.1	9.1	7.7	N/A	425+

*Electrical Conductivity

**For Anacortes, we had to move panels to a new location after re-painting or touching most of the panels due to excessive water turbulence from ferry engine turbines.

as for the months of Feb and March 2023, the water temperatures are recorded from an online source (weatherspark.com, wrcc.dri.edu)

Due to the turbulence issue at Anacortes Ferry Terminal, which was the initial testing site at Anacortes, we had to bring the panels back to WSU Pullman for touching and re-painting. We then submerged them at the new test site in Anacortes in March 2023. So, for Anacortes, it will be 6 months in September. Therefore, we are sharing only 5 months (from Aug 2023) of data for Anacortes for now. It is possible that we may not be able to complete one full calendar year of testing at Anacortes.

Paint system thickness measurement

Before flooding the panels in water, the final thickness, in microns, of the antifouling paint system for each panel was measured, on each test site. The values are provided in Table 12-15.

Table 12: Mean finalthickness (T) of paintsystem on each panelbefore flooding (Jan2023) at Port Orchardsite.

Table 13: Mean finalthickness (T) of paintsystem on each panelbefore flooding (Jan2023) at Gig Harborsite.

Table 14: Mean finalthickness (T) of thepaint system on eachpanel before flooding(Jan 2023) at Seattle(west) site.

Table 15: Mean finalthickness (T) of thepaint system on eachpanel before flooding(Jan 2023) atAnacortes site.

Paint	Τ (μm)	Paint	Τ (μm)		Paint	Τ (μm)		Paint	Τ (μm)
Hydrocoat [®] ECO	496	Hydrocoat [®] ECO	407		Hydrocoat [®] FCO	405		Hydrocoat [®] ECO	447
ECO HRT®	377	ECO HRT [®]	320		ECO HRT®	318		FCO HRT®	351
Micron CF	504	Micron CF	454		Micron CF	513		Microp CE	400
Pacifia Plus	495	Pacifia Plus	453		Pacifia Plus	460			490
Smart Solution	635	Smart Solution	497		Smart Solution	418		Pacifia Plus Smart	440 445
Shelter Island Plus™	343	Shelter Island Plus™	377		Shelter Island Plus™	298		Solution Shelter Island	333
EP-ZO	488	EP-ZO	469		FP-70	532		PlusTM	
SN-1	450	SN-1	404		SN-1	418		FP-70	506
EP-2000	282	EP-2000	277		EP-2000	260			500
Intersleek [®] 1100 SR	323	Intersleek [®] 1100 SR	305		Intersleek [®]	276		EP-2000	346
Propspeed®	74	Propspeed [®]	28		Pronsneed®	59		Intersleek [®]	329
CUKOTE	442	CUKOTE	385			235		1100 SR	
AF 33	339	AF 33	374		AF 33	387		Propspeed [®]	75
Sharkskin [™]	387	Sharkskin [™]	408		Sharkskin™	378			306
PCA Gold	162	PCA Gold	166		PCA Gold	146			330
Micron [®] CSC*	395	Micron [®] CSC*	393		Micron [®]	372		SharkskinTM	416
Fiberglass Bottomkote [®] NT	458	Fiberglass Bottomkote [®] NT	469		Fiberglass Bottomkote	415	-	PCA Gold Micron®	182 432
Interspeed 640	276	Interspeed 640	268		@EInterspe ed 640	249		Fiberglass	512
SeaVoyage®	245	SeaVoyage [®]	255]	Sea Voyage [®]	319		NT	

At the end of the testing (January 2024), the paint system thickness values for each panel will be recorded again.

Interspeed

SeaVoyage[®]

640

247

286

Photographs of panels – July 2023

For this report, pictures after the end of 6 months of testing (from the months of July and August 2023 only) are shared. For Anacortes, the pictures shared in this report are from August 2023 (5 months into the testing) and for all other locations, images are from July 2023. At the end of the year-long testing, a separate PDF file with images will be uploaded for the public. This PDF will contain all the images (912 in total) from all 12 months and all four locations.



Figure 3: SeaVoyage®(control) – from Port Orchard, Gig Harbor, Anacortes, and Seattle (left to right).



Figure 4: Hydrocoat® ECO – from Port Orchard, Gig Harbor, Anacortes, and Seattle (left to right).



Figure 5: ECO-HRT® – from Port Orchard, Gig Harbor, Anacortes, and Seattle (left to right).



Figure 6: Micron CF- from Port Orchard, Gig Harbor, Anacortes, and Seattle (left to right).



Figure 7: Pacifica Plus - from Port Orchard, Gig Harbor, Anacortes, and Seattle (left to right).



Figure 8: Smart Solution - from Port Orchard, Gig Harbor, Anacortes, and Seattle (left to right).



Figure 9: Shelter Island Plus[™] – from Port Orchard, Gig Harbor, Anacortes, and Seattle (left to right).



Figure 10: EP-ZO – from Port Orchard, Gig Harbor, Anacortes, and Seattle (left to right).



Figure 11: SN-1 – from Port Orchard, Gig Harbor, Anacortes, and Seattle (left to right).



Figure 12: EP-2000 – from Port Orchard, Gig Harbor, Anacortes, and Seattle (from left to right).



Figure 13: Intersleek® 1100 SR – from Port Orchard, Gig Harbor, Anacortes, and Seattle (left to right).



Figure 14: Propspeed® – from Port Orchard, Gig Harbor, Anacortes, and Seattle (left to right).



Figure 15: CUKOTE - from Port Orchard, Gig Harbor, Anacortes, and Seattle (left to right).



Figure 16: AF 33 – from Port Orchard, Gig Harbor, Anacortes, and Seattle (left to right).



Figure 17: Sharkskin[™] -- from Port Orchard, Gig Harbor, Anacortes, and Seattle (left to right).



Figure 18: PCA Gold -- from Port Orchard, Gig Harbor, Anacortes, and Seattle (left to right).



Figure 19: Micron® CSC* -- from Port Orchard, Gig Harbor, Anacortes, and Seattle (left to right).



Figure 20: Fiberglass Bottomkote® NT – from Port Orchard, Gig Harbor, Anacortes, and Seattle (left to right).



Figure 21: Interspeed 640 -- from Port Orchard, Gig Harbor, Anacortes, and Seattle (left to right).

Typical fouling types in Puget Sound

Some of the typical marine fouling types found in the Puget Sound include barnacles, coelenterates, encrusting bryozoans (EB), hydroids, tunicates, filamentous bryozoans (FB), and algae.

ASTM antifouling performance evaluation

To evaluate the antifouling rating for each of the paints, mean values of F.R., A.F., A.C., and O.P. from three ocean water locations for each paint are added to Table 16.

 Table 16: Mean fouling and ratings of antifouling paints from three ocean water locations.

Origin: ECOLOGY & WSUPlace of immersion: Puget Sound, WASeries: Performance TestDepth of immersion: 1.5 to 3.5 feetBase: SteelDate immersed: January 21, 2023Size: 9 inches x 9 inchesDate inspected: July & August 2023

Test Surface PIN	Test Surface Paint	Fouling on Surfaces	Physical Condition	% Rating F.R.	% Rating A.F.	% Rating A.C	% Rating O.P.
19	SeaVoyage [®]	Barn: None Others: Al (45% in Gig Harbor and 15% in Anacortes)	Sea mud (60%, Port Orchard), Clear (G. Harbor) & Seaweed (35% from the rack, Anacortes)	77	100	100	77
1	Hydrocoat® ECO	Barn: None Others: Al (13%, Gig Harbor)	Sea Slime (SS) + mud (20%, Port Orchard), SS (80%, G. Harbor & 20%, Anacortes)	94	100	100	94
2	ECO HRT®	Barn: None Others: Al (20%, Gig Harbor & 5%, Anacortes)	Sea Slime (SS) + mud (99%, Port Orchard), SS (50%, G. Harbor) & Clear (Anacortes)	88	100	100	88
3	Micron CF	Barn: None Others: Inc. Al (? %, Port Orchard), Al (50%, Gig Harbor & 20%, Anacortes)	Sea Slime (SS) + mud (90%, Port Orchard), SS (80%, G. Harbor) & SS + soil (15%, Anacortes)	72	100	100	72
4	Pacifia Plus	Barn: None Others: Al (15%, Gig Harbor) & Inc. Al (20%,) & Al (2%, Anacortes)	Sea mud (25%, Port Orchard), Clear (G. Harbor) & SS (10%, Anacortes)	89	100	100	89
5	Smart Solution	Barn: None Others: Al (15%, Port Orchard; 20%, Gig Harbor & 60%, Anacortes)	SS + mud (25%, Port Orchard), Sea mud (7%, G. Harbor & 20%, Anacortes)	63	100	100	63
6	Shelter Island Plus™	Barn: None Others: Al (10%, Port Orchard; 35%, Gig Harbor & 50%, Anacortes)	Clear (Port Orchard), Sea mud (5%, G. Harbor & 30%, Anacortes)	63	100	100	63

Test Surface PIN	Test Surface Paint	Fouling on Surfaces	Physical Condition	% Rating F.R.	% Rating A.F.	% Rating A.C	% Rating O.P.
7	EP-ZO	Barn: None Others: Inc. Al (Port Orchard), Al (2%, Gig Harbor & 30%, Anacortes)	Sea mud (5%, Port Orchard), Clear (G. Harbor) & Sea mud (15%, Anacortes)	84	100	100	84
8	EP SN-1	Barn: Barn, 18 (3 to 13mm, Port Orchard) Others: Al (20%, Port Orchard; 55%, Gig Harbor & 30%, Anacortes)	Sea mud or Inc. Al (70%, Port Orchard), Clear (G. Harbor & Anacortes)	54	100	100	54
9	EP-2000	Barn: 6 (3 to 9 mm, Port Orchard); 2 (10 to 13 mm, Anacortes) Others: Al (15%, Anacortes)	Clear (Port Orchard, G. Harbor & Anacortes)	89	100	100	89
10	Intersleek [®] 1100 SR	Barn: None Others: Al (5%, Anacortes)	Clear (Port Orchard), SS + soil (30%, G. harbor), & soil (20%, Anacortes)	97	100	100	97
11	Propspeed [®]	Barn: 1 (10 mm, Anacortes) CO: 1 (15mm, Gig Harbor) Others: Al (20%, Port Orchard; 5% Anacortes)	Clear (Port Orchard), SS + sand (35%, G. Harbor) & Clear (Anacortes)	86	100	100	86
12	CUKOTE	Barn: None Others: Al (15%, Port Orchard & Gig Harbor; 60%, Anacortes)	Inc. Al (20%, Port Orchard), Sea mud (20%, G. Harbor & Anacortes)	65	100	100	65

Test Surface PIN	Test Surface Paint	Fouling on Surfaces	Physical Condition	% Rating F.R.	% Rating A.F.	% Rating A.C	% Rating O.P.
13	AF 33	Barn: None Others: Inc. Al (?, Gig Harbor), Al (30%, Anacortes)	Clear (Port Orchard), SS + mud (85%, G. Harbor) & sea mud (25%, Anacortes)	88	100	100	88
14	Sharkskin™	Barn: None Others: Inc. Al (?, Gig Harbor), Al (60%, Anacortes)	SS (5%, Port Orchard), SS + mud (85%, G. Harbor) & sea mud (30%, Anacortes)	77	100	100	77
15	PCA Gold	Barn: 1 (10 mm, Port Orchard) Others: Al (4%, Port Orchard; 65%, Anacortes), Inc. Al (?, Gig Harbor)	SS (5%, Port Orchard), SS + mud (85%, G. Harbor) & sea mud (20%, Anacortes)	72	100	100	72
16	Micron® CSC*	Barn: 1 (10mm, Port Orchard) Others: Inc. Al (?, Gig Harbor), Al (70%, Anacortes)	Sea soil (5%, Port Orchard), SS + mud (85%, G. Harbor) & Sea mud (25%, Anacortes)	71	100	100	71
17	Fiberglass Bottomkote® NT	Barn: None Others: Al (20%, Port Orchard; 35%, Gig Harbor & 55%, Anacortes)	Sea mud (5%, Port Orchard), SS + mud (70%, G. Harbor) & sea mud (30%, Anacortes)	58	100	100	58
18 Interspeed 640		Barn: 1 (7mm, G. Harbor) Others: Al (30%, Port Orchard; 90%, G. Harbor & 70%, Anacortes)	Inc. Al, sea mud + soil (20%, Port Orchard), Inc. Al or mature Al? (90%, G. Harbor) & mud (25%, Anacortes)	31	100	100	31

Al: Algae, SS: Sea Slime, Inc.: Incipient, Barn: Barnacles, CO: Coelenterates

Question mark (?) indicates that the fouling and sea mud + slime are not easily distinguishable on those panels but will be separated at the end of testing using a gentle wash.

Discussion on fouling from ocean sites

By taking the mean of percent ratings for fouling, top and primer layers' conditions, and overall performance from all three ocean water locations, it is evident that some antifouling paints did very well. Such as PIN 10, Intersleek[®] 1100 SR, a non-biocidal and non-copper-based paint. In the above table, the fouling is reported as non-colonial forms first such as, barnacles and coelenterates, in numbers and their sizes, and then the colonial form like, algae, is reported. For some of the paints, there is a chance that most of the algae reported could be loosely adhered algae or sea mud, but it is reported as a mature form of algae. One example is PIN 18, Interspeed 640, at Gig Harbor. The benefit of the doubt is given to mature algae, after examining the photograph from the month of August which was 7 months into testing for this location. It is possible that in September, some of the algae may wash away with some water movement, but it looks like it will settle on the panel.

Similarly, there were some incipient barnacles on PIN 9, EP-2000, at the Port Orchard test site, that washed away by July 2023. No chipping of undercoats consisting of primer, tie coats, or peeling of topcoats was observed for any of the panels on any test site after 6 months of testing. Therefore, all received a rating of 100 for A.C. and A.F.

Table 17 reports antifouling ratings for panels from the only lake water test site in Seattle, located in the west. The rating values in Table 17 aren't the mean values since there is only one lake water site. The need to develop a separate table for the lake water site is necessary as the water chemistry is quite different and the results should not be mixed with the ocean water sites.

Table 17: Reporting fouling and ratings of antifouling paints from the lake water location.

Origin: ECOLOGY & WSU Series: Performance Test Base: Steel Size: 9 inches x 9 inches Place of immersion: Puget Sound, WA Depth of immersion: 1.5 to 3.5 feet Date immersed: January 22, 2023 Date inspected: July 2023

Test Surface PIN	Test Surface Paint	Fouling on Surface	Physical Condition	% Rating F.R.	% Rating A.F.	% Rating A.C.	% Rating O.P.
19	SeaVoyage [®]	Barn: None Others: NF	SS (80%)	100	100	100	100
1	Hydrocoat [®] ECO	Barn: None Others: Inc. Al (40%) NF	SS + mud (40%)	100	100	100	100
2	ECO HRT®	Barn: None Others: Al (20%)	SS + mud 45%)	75	100	100	75
3	Micron CF	Barn: None Others: NF	SS + seaweed (95%)	100	100	100	100
4	Pacifia Plus	Barn: None Others: NF	SS + seaweed (95%)	100	100	100	100

Test Surface PIN	Test Surface Paint	Fouling on Surface	Physical Condition	% Rating F.R.	% Rating A.F.	% Rating A.C.	% Rating O.P.
5	Smart Solution	Barn: None	Clear	100	100	100	100
		Others: NF					
6	Shelter Island PlusTM	Barn: None	Clear	100	100	100	100
		Others: NF					
7	EP-ZO	Barn: None	Clear	100	100	100	100
		Others: Inc. Al (15%) NF					
8	SN-1	Barn: None	SS (75%)	100	100	100	100
		Others: NF					
9	EP-2000	Barn: None	Clear	100	100	100	100
		Others: NF					
10	Intersleek [®] 1100 SR	Barn: None	Sea mud (5%)	100	100	100	100
		Others: NF					
11	Propspeed [®]	Barn: None	Clear	75	100	100	75
		Others: Al (20%)					
12	CUKOTE	Barn: None Others: NF	SS + seaweed (95%)	100	100	100	100

Test Surface PIN	Test Surface Paint	Fouling on Surface	Physical Condition	% Rating F.R.	% Rating A.F.	% Rating A.C.	% Rating O.P.
13	AF 33	Barn: None Others: NF	SS+ sea mud (95%)	100	100	100	100
14	SharkskinTM	Barn: None Others: NF	SS + sea mud (85%)	100	100	100	100
15	PCA Gold	Barn: None Others: NF	SS + sea mud (85%)	100	100	100	100
16	Micron [®] CSC*	Barn: None Others: NF	SS + sea mud (95%)	100	100	100	100
17	Fiberglass Bottomkote® NT	Barn: None Others: Inc. Al (15%) NF	SS + mud (45%)	100	100	100	100
18	Interspeed 640	Barn: None Others: NF	Sea mud (40%)	100	100	100	100

Al: algae, NF: no fouling, SS: sea slim, Inc.: incipient, barn: barnacles

Discussion on fouling from the lake water site

Antifouling paints are doing better in lake water in terms of fouling resistance and physical condition. No visible destruction of the top and primer layer can be seen either on any of the panels at the Seattle test site after 6 months of submergence.

Conclusions

Results from Table 16 indicate that after five to six months of testing in ocean water, the top five antifouling paints in order are:

- (1) Intersleek[®] 1100 SR
- (2) Hydrocoat[®] ECO
- (3) Pacifia Plus & EP- 2000
- (4) ECO HRT[®] & AF 33
- (5) Propspeed®

Apart from AF 33, the top five choices are non-copper paints. For lake water, apart from two paints, Propspeed[®] and ECO HRT[®], all others received a 100 O.P. rating.

Results from the ASTM standard method tell us to use control paint, in this case SeaVoyage [®], as the standard paint, and rate test paints or panels according to that. For instance, if PIN 19 received an O.P. of 77 in ocean water, the highest rating of test paints should be 77 and not 100.

In this study, we are comparing the performance of each paint with the control panel paint. Note that SeaVoyage[®] is a US-Navy-approved paint and is not easily available to the public. It was selected from the qualified product list (QPL) of Navy antifouling paints and was replaced with the lead-based paint mentioned in the ASTM standard after discussing it with the ASTM committee.

For the final report, before being rated, the panels will be gently washed with tap water to remove any loosely adhered sea mud, slime, or weed. This will eliminate any doubts about the incipient fouling, especially algae, occurring on the panels.

Acknowledgments

We are thankful to Mr. Jeffrey Bertsch and Mr. Steve Keller (Seattle Yacht Club, Seattle, and Gig Harbor) for their cooperation in installing the panels at both locations and assisting us with cleats and ropes' installation. We are humbled by the support Mr. Kelly Larkin (Skyline Marine Center, Anacortes) and Mr. Dick Ferrell (Fidalgo Yacht Club, Anacortes) provided to our research by allowing us to submerge panels at Anacortes when we needed a new location. We want to express our gratitude to Double U Coatings (Moscow, ID) for assisting us in sandblasting and painting-also re-painting and touching- all the 76 panels within a week. We are thankful to Dr. Barry Pepich from Port Orchard, WA, for allowing us to do our research for a year-long duration. Special thanks students Ali Mahmoodi, Mislang Jan, and Raquel Pinson, who assisted on this project with the panels' submergence and monthly monitoring.

References

- American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM). (2020). <u>Test Method for Testing Antifouling</u> <u>Panels in Shallow Submergence</u> (No. D3623 – 78a; p. 9). *ASTM International*. https://doi.org/10.1520/D3623-78AR20.
- Jamal, M., and Shi, X. (2023). <u>Quality Assurance Project Plan: Performance Test of Green</u> <u>Alternatives to Copper Antifouling Paints</u>. Publication No. 23-04-024. Washington State Department of Ecology, Olympia. https://apps.ecology.wa.gov/publications/SummaryPages/2304024.html.

Appendix B: Acronyms and Abbreviations

Table 18: Acronyms	, abbreviations,	and definitions
--------------------	------------------	-----------------

Term	Definition
A.C.	Anticorrosive film
A.F.	Antifouling film
ANOVA	Analysis of Variance
ASTM	American Society for Testing and Material
BM-1	Benchmark 1
BM-1 ^{TP}	The subscript means the transformation products drive BM score
BM-2	Benchmark 2
BM-3	Benchmark 3
BM-4	Benchmark 4
BMPs	Best Management Practices
BPR	Biocidal Products Regulation
BYGP	Boatyard General Permit
СНА	Chemical Hazard Assessment
COC	Chemical of Concern
Cu ₂ O	Cuprous Oxide
СПОСЛ	Cupric oxide
CuSCN	Cuprous Thiocyanate
DCOIT	Dichlorooctylisothiazolinone
Ecology	Washington Department of Ecology
ECONEA	Tralopyril
EPA	Environmental Protection Agency
EU	European Union
EU BPR	European Union Biocidal Products Registration
F.R.	Fouling resistance
FIFRA	Federal Insecticide, Fungicide, and Rodenticide Act
FRCs	Foul Release Coatings

Term	Definition			
HDPE	High density polyethylene			
O.P.	Overall performance			
OECD	Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development			
OEM	Original equipment manufacturer			
РСА	Principal component analysis			
PDMS	Polydimethylsiloxane			
PFAS	Per and polyfluoroalkyl substances			
PICOL	Washington State University Pesticide Information Center Online Database			
PIN	Panel identification number			
POTW	Publicly owned treatment works			
РР	Polypropylene			
PPG	PPG Industries			
QAPP	Qualified Assurance Project Plan			
SCIL	EPA Safer Chemicals Ingredients List			
SPCs	Self-polishing coatings			
SWPP	Stormwater Pollution Prevention Plan			
SYC	Seattle Yacht Club			
ТВТ	Tributyltin			
TDS	Technical Data Sheet			
Term	Definition			
USA	United States of America			
UV	Ultraviolet light			
VGP	Vessel General Permit			
VIDA	Vessel Incidental Discharge Act			
WSDA	Washington State Department of Agriculture			
WSU	Washington State University			